Statistics Surveys Vol. 2 (2008) 1–42 ISSN: 1935-7516 DOI: 10.1214/08-SS034

Parametric and nonparametric models and methods in financial econometrics^{*,†}

Zhibiao Zhao

Department of Statistics Pennsylvania State University e-mail: zuz13@stat.psu.edu

Abstract: Financial econometrics has become an increasingly popular research field. In this paper we review a few parametric and nonparametric models and methods used in this area. After introducing several widely used continuous-time and discrete-time models, we study in detail dependence structures of discrete samples, including Markovian property, hidden Markovian structure, contaminated observations, and random samples. We then discuss several popular parametric and nonparametric estimation methods. To avoid model mis-specification, model validation plays a key role in financial modeling. We discuss several model validation techniques, including pseudo-likelihood ratio test, nonparametric curve regression based test, residuals based test, generalized likelihood ratio test, simultaneous confidence band construction, and density based test. Finally, we briefly touch on tools for studying large sample properties.

Keywords and phrases: Diffusion model, hidden Markov model, jump diffusion model, Markov chain, model validation, nonlinear time series, nonparametric density estimate, nonparametric curve estimate, stochastic differential equation, stochastic volatility.

Received January 2008.

Contents

1	Introduction		
2	Continuous-time models		
	2.1	Continuous-time diffusion models	
	2.2	Jump diffusion processes	
	2.3	Continuous-time stochastic volatility models	
3	Disc	rete-time models	
	3.1	Nonlinear autoregressive and stochastic regression models 8	
	3.2	Discrete-time stochastic volatility models 10	
4	Dep	endence structure of discrete samples $\dots \dots \dots$	
	4.1	Markov chains	
	4.2	Random samples and high-frequency financial data 11	
	4.3	Error-in samples 12	
	4.4	Hidden Markov models	

*This is an original survey paper.

[†]This paper was accepted by Donald Richards, Associate Editor for the IMS.

5	Mod	lel estimation: parametric methods		
9				
	5.1	Likelihood based method 14		
	5.2	Generalized method of moments 16		
	5.3	Other parameter estimation methods for diffusion models 17		
	5.4	Parameter estimations in stochastic volatility models 17		
6	Model estimation: nonparametric methods			
	6.1	Nonparametric density estimates 18		
	6.2	Nonparametric function estimation		
	6.3	Semi-parametric estimation via nonparametric density 22		
	6.4	Nonparametric integrated volatility estimation 23		
7	Mod	lel validation		
	7.1	Pseudo-likelihood ratio test 24		
	7.2	Model validation via nonparametric curve regression		
	7.3	Residuals based test 25		
	7.4	Generalized likelihood ratio test		
	7.5	Simultaneous confidence band		
	7.6	Density based test		
	7.7	Other tests		
8	Tool	s for asymptotics		
	8.1	Mixing conditions		
	8.2	Physical dependence measure		
	8.3	Martingale decomposition		
Acknowledgements				
References				

1. Introduction

Over the past few decades, financial econometrics has become an increasingly popular research field among the economics, finance, statistics and probability communities, and such a trend will undoubtedly continue. We refer to the books by Franke *et al.* [84], Hull [105] and Neftci [138] for an elementary introduction to mathematical finance; Duffie [60] for asset pricing theory; Steele [150], Karatzas and Shreve [116] and Karlin and Taylor [117] for extensive treatments of stochastic calculus and martingales; Fan and Yao [77] and Li and Racine [127] for nonparametric methods in time series; Gao [87] for semi-parametric methods in econometrics; and Tsay [155] for an excellent exposition of financial time series analysis among others. In this survey paper, we provide a selective overview of some popular parametric and nonparametric models and methods in financial econometrics.

One of the main objectives of financial econometrics is to understand and model the evolving dynamics behind the financial markets. To model the price dynamics of assets that are subject to uncertainties, various continuous-time models in the form of stochastic differential equations and discrete-time series models have been proposed with the hope that they could provide a reasonable approximation to the true data-generating dynamics. In Sections 2 and 3, we review some popular continuous-time and discrete-time models, respectively. In practice, since only discrete observations are available, dependence structures of such discrete observations are discussed in Section 4.

Given a model, a natural problem is to estimate the unknown quantities of the model based on discrete observations. Section 5 reviews various parameter estimation methods when we have sufficient prior knowledge that the model has a parametric form with unknown parameters. Nonparametric models can reduce modeling bias by imposing no specific model structure other than certain smoothness assumptions, and therefore they are particularly useful when we have little information or we want to be reflexible about the underlying model. Section 6 gives a brief account of some useful nonparametric methods. Since the payoff for derivatives depends critically on the price process of the underlying security, it is very important that the price model of the underlying security be correctly specified. Such model validation problems are addressed in Section 7. Section 8 contains some useful tools for the study of large sample properties of parametric and nonparametric estimates.

Fan [75] gives an excellent overview of nonparametric methods in financial econometrics. The present paper adds new material that was not covered by Fan [75], including jump diffusion models, stochastic volatility models, discrete-time models, dependence structure of discrete samples, more detailed discussion on parametric and nonparametric methods and model validations, and some tools for studying large sample properties.

2. Continuous-time models

2.1. Continuous-time diffusion models

A European call option gives the holder the right to buy the underlying asset S_t , at the expiration date, or maturity, T for a certain strike price K, but the holder does not have to exercise that right. Therefore, the payoff for a European option written on S_t is $\max(S_T - K, 0)$, and this payoff depends critically on the behavior of the underlying asset S_t . For an introduction to financial derivatives, see Hull [105].

As a milestone of quantitative finance, Black and Scholes [39] assume the following model for S_t to derive their celebrated pricing formula for European call options:

$$dS_t = \mu S_t dt + \sigma S_t dW_t, \tag{2.1}$$

where $\{W_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a standard Brownian motion, and μ and σ are the drift and diffusion coefficients, respectively. By Itô's Lemma, the solution of (2.1) is the geometric Brownian motion (GBM)

$$S_t = \exp[(\mu - \sigma^2/2)t + \sigma W_t].$$
(2.2)

As the simplest model for modeling stock prices, GBM is still widely used in the modern financial community. Under the "risk-neutral" world, we would expect that the interest discounted payoff with the discount factor $\exp(-\int_0^T r_t dt)$ for compound interest r_t should be a martingale and hence all stocks earn the same rate as the risk-free rates r_t . In the early literature of finance, interest rates are considered to be constant; see [39] and [135]. The latter assumption works reasonably well if we consider only a short period of time during which interest rates remain approximately the same, while it causes important discrepancies over a long time span. For example, interest rates on one-year U.S. Treasury bills ranged from as high as 15% in the early 1980's to as low as less than 1% in 2003. Interest rates are not tradable assets, while derivatives (for example, interest rate swaps, futures, bond options) written on them are. In fact, the interest rate derivatives market is the largest derivatives market with an average daily turnover of about \$ 60 trillion dollars; see [81].

To price interest rate derivatives, Vasicek [156] proposes the following model for interest rates r_t ,

$$dr_t = \beta(\alpha - r_t)dt + \sigma dW_t, \quad \alpha > 0, \quad \beta > 0.$$
(2.3)

The quantity α determines the long-run average interest rate. If $r_t > \alpha$, then $\beta(\alpha - r_t) < 0$ pulls interest rates downward; while when $r_t < \alpha$, $\beta(\alpha - r_t) > 0$ pushes rates upward. Therefore, (2.3) bears a mean-reversion explanation with α being the mean value and β the strength of the mean-reversion. Model (2.3) is the well-known Ornstein-Uhlenbeck process whose solution, assuming X_0 is Gaussian distributed with mean α and variance $\sigma^2/(2\beta)$, is a stationary Gaussian process fully characterized by the mean α and covariance function

$$\operatorname{Cov}(r_s, r_t) = \frac{\sigma^2}{2\beta} e^{-\beta|t-s|}$$

Model (2.3) assumes constant volatility σ , which hardly matches empirical observations. For example, volatilities tend to be clustered and larger observations are associated with larger volatilities. A more realistic model would take into account the non-constant volatility. Cox, Ingersoll and Ross [53] derive the "CIR" model

$$dr_t = \beta(\alpha - r_t)dt + \sigma r_t^{1/2}dW_t.$$
(2.4)

Assume that $2\alpha\beta \geq \sigma^2$, (2.4) admits a non-negative solution r_t that possess a noncentral chi-square transition density, while the marginal density is a Gamma density. Another model for interest rates used in Courtadon [52] is $dr_t = \beta(\alpha - r_t)dt + \sigma r_t dW_t$. Chan, Karolyi, Longstaff and Sanders [48] further extend the "CIR" model to the "CKLS" model,

$$dr_t = \beta(\alpha - r_t) + \sigma r_t^{\gamma} dW_t.$$
(2.5)

For other specifications of interest rate models, see [45; 51; 62; 133]. Aït-Sahalia [2] finds that the 7-day Euro-dollar deposit rate has a strong nonlinear mean-reversion only when the rate is beyond the range 4%–17%. To address this issue,

he proposes the nonlinear drift model

$$dr_{t} = (\alpha_{0} + \alpha_{1}r_{t} + \alpha_{2}r_{t}^{2} + \alpha_{3}/r_{t})dt + \sqrt{\beta_{0} + \beta_{1}r_{t} + \beta_{2}r_{t}^{\gamma}}dW_{t}, \qquad (2.6)$$

which includes all the aforementioned models as special cases.

A nonparametric one-factor diffusion model has the form

$$dX_t = \mu(X_t)dt + \sigma(X_t)dW_t.$$
(2.7)

Here $\{X_t\}$ might be stock prices, interest rates, the S&P 500 index, or other financial quantities; $\mu(\cdot)$ and $\sigma(\cdot)$ are termed drift or instantaneous return function, and diffusion, volatility, or instantaneous return variance function, respectively. In particular, a parametric counterpart of (2.7) is

$$dX_t = \mu_\theta(X_t)dt + \sigma_\theta(X_t)dW_t, \qquad (2.8)$$

where $(\mu_{\theta}, \sigma_{\theta})$ is a known parametric specification with unknown parameter $\theta \in \mathbb{R}^d$. By proper specifications of $(\mu_{\theta}, \sigma_{\theta})$, we can recover all the parametric models discussed above. Conditions for existence of weak solutions and strong solutions have been derived in Karlin and Taylor [117]. If the price process is assumed to follow the diffusion model (2.7), then among the key quantities of interest are the unknown drift $\mu(\cdot)$, diffusion $\sigma(\cdot)$, and the probabilistic properties of X_t . For option pricing, it is very important that the price model of the underlying security be correctly specified parametrically (model validation) or consistently estimated nonparametrically (nonparametric estimation). Such model estimation and validation questions are addressed in Sections 5, 6 and 7.

2.2. Jump diffusion processes

There was little doubt that the stock returns based on logarithm are independent Gaussian random variables until the year of 1963 when Mandelbrot published his classical paper [132]. Mandelbrot [132] studied the cotton price changes and found that: (i) The histograms of price changes are too peaked relative to Gaussian distributions; and (ii) the tails of the distributions of the cotton price changes are so extraordinarily long that it may be reasonable to assume that the second moment is infinite. Mandelbrot [132] further argued that a good alternative model for cotton price changes is the stable distribution with index 1.7, pioneering the approach of modeling financial data using Lévy processes. See also the discussion in Fama [73].

A Lévy process is a stochastic process with right-continuous sample path and independent and stationary increments. Special examples of Lévy processes include Brownian motions, Poisson processes, and stable processes among others. The latter two processes are jump type processes. Here we focus on diffusion processes with Poisson jumps. Such jump diffusion processes have been proposed to capture the heavy-tailedness feature of returns. Other types of Lévy processes based models have also been proposed. See, for example, Eberlein and Keller [66] and Eberlein *et al.* [67] for hyperbolic Lévy motions and their applications in fitting German stock returns; Aït-Sahalia and Jacod [7; 8], Eberlein *et al.* [65], Eberlein and Raible [68], Nolan [140], Woerner [159] for estimations under Lévy process settings. Zhao and Wu [174] study nonparametric inferences for nonstationary process driven by α -stable Lévy processes; see also the references thereof.

The first attempt to incorporate jumps into diffusion model was made by Merton [136]. The basic idea is that we may assume there are two types of randomness driving the stock prices: the first is a Brownian motion generating continuous sample path and small movements, while the second one is large but infrequent jumps representing sudden shocks/news. In particular, [136] assumes that stock prices follow the following jump diffusion model

$$dS_t/S_{t-} = (\alpha - \lambda\kappa)dt + \sigma dW_t + J_t dN_t, \qquad (2.9)$$

where N_t is a counting Poisson process for jumps with intensity λ , J_t is an independent jump size if a jump occurs at t, the jumps are assumed to be iid, and $\kappa = \mathbb{E}(J_t)$. The inclusion of the coefficient $\lambda \kappa$ in the drift makes S_t unpredictable.

By the Doléans-Dade formula, (2.9) admits the following solution

$$S_t/S_0 = \exp[(\alpha - \sigma^2/2 - \lambda\kappa)t + \sigma W_t] \prod_{i=1}^{N_t} J_{T_i},$$

with the convention $\prod_{i=1}^{0} = 1$, where $T_i, 1 \leq i \leq N_t$, denote the times at which jumps occur. A typical choice of J_t is lognormal random variable so that S_t/S_0 has lognormal distribution. Merton [136] derives an option pricing formula for call options written on a security whose price process follows (2.9).

Over the past three decades, (2.9) has been extended in various directions by specifying different structures for the drift, diffusion, and jump components. For example, assuming that the magnitudes of the jumps are dependent, Oldfield *et al.* [141] propose an autoregressive jump diffusion model. Ball and Torous [22] replace the Poisson jump process by a Bernoulli jump process and argue that the latter process could yield more satisfactory empirical and theoretical analysis, including computational advantages and the attainment of the Cramér-Rao lower bound for maximum likelihood estimation. Ramezani and Zeng [143] and Kou [122] use an asymmetric double exponential distribution for $\log(J_t)$, and show that the resulting model can capture asymmetric leptokurtic features and "volatility smile" features frequently observed in financial data. In Bates [32], the volatility σ in (2.9) is assumed to be a stochastic process of a meanreverting type,

$$d\sigma_t^2 = (\theta - \beta \sigma_t^2)dt + s\sqrt{\sigma_t^2}dW_t', \qquad (2.10)$$

for another Brownian motion $\{W'_t\}$ which could be correlated with $\{W_t\}$. Jorion [115] performs a significance test of jump components and concludes that

many exchange rates display significant jump components; see also Lee and Mykland [124]. Duffie *et al.* [64] study option pricing for multi-dimensional affine jump diffusion models in which the drift vector, volatility matrix and jump components are assumed to be affine functions of the state variable S_t . For other contributions on jump diffusion processes and their applications, see [14; 21; 31; 33; 110; 111; 129] and references therein.

2.3. Continuous-time stochastic volatility models

Stochastic volatility (SV) model has emerged as a powerful alternative to the traditional deterministic volatility model. In contrast to deterministic volatility models that assume the volatility is a deterministic function of the stock prices, SV models assume that the volatility is also a stochastic process. The paper by Hull and White [106] is among the first to study SV models. They consider the model

$$dS_t = \mu S_t dt + \sigma_t S_t dW_t \quad \text{and} \quad d\sigma_t^2 = \beta \sigma_t^2 dt + \nu \sigma_t^2 dW_t', \tag{2.11}$$

where $\{W_t\}$ and $\{W'_t\}$ are two standard Brownian motions whose increments have correlation ρ . The volatility $\{\sigma_t^2\}$ is a geometric Brownian motion. Hull and White [106] find that the pricing formula for a European call option under the SV model (2.11) behaves differently from the classical Black-Scholes (B-S) formula. Under B-S formula, at-the-money options tend to be overpriced while deep-in-the-money and deep-out-of-the-money options tend to be underpriced.

Since Hull and White [106], various SV models have been proposed. For example, Scott [146] introduces a mean-reverting Ornstein-Uhlenbeck process for the volatility $d\sigma_t = \beta(\alpha - \sigma_t)dt + \nu dW'_t$, Melino and Turnbull [134] assume the CKLS type model [cf. (2.5)] $dS_t = \beta(\alpha - S_t)dt + \sigma_t S_t^{\gamma} dW_t$ for the Canada Dollar/U.S. Dollar spot exchange rates S_t with the volatility process $\log(\sigma_t)$ being an Ornstein-Uhlenbeck process; see also Wiggins [158], and Andersen and Lund [16].

In high-frequency setting, instantaneous returns are usually negligible relative to volatilities and hence can be taken to be zero. Under this setting, a general nonparametric continuous-time diffusion model with stochastic volatility is

$$d\log(S_t) = \sigma_t dW_t, \quad d\log(\sigma_t^2) = r(\log(\sigma_t^2))dt + s(\log(\sigma_t^2))dW_t', \quad (2.12)$$

where $\{W_t\}$ and $\{W'_t\}$ are two standard Brownian motions with correlation $\rho = \operatorname{Corr}(dW_t, dW'_t)$. When $\rho < 0$, this model is often used to model leverage effect. When bad news releases, equity price S_t drops and $dW_t < 0$. The negative correlation then implies that $dW'_t > 0$ and hence an increase in volatility σ_t^2 . For example, Yu [165] proposes $d \log(\sigma_t^2) = \alpha + \beta \log(\sigma_t^2) dt + \sigma_v dW'_t$, and Omori *et al.* [142] study its discrete version.

The aforementioned SV models are built out of Brownian motions and a natural extension is to replace Brownian motions by more general processes. Barndorff-Nielsen and Shephard [28] introduce another class of SV models based on Lévy processes by assuming that the logarithm of an asset price follows

$$d\log(S_t) = (\mu + \beta \sigma_t^2)dt + \sigma_t dW_t \quad \text{and} \quad d\sigma_t^2 = -\lambda \sigma_t^2 dt + dZ_{\lambda t}, \qquad (2.13)$$

where $\lambda > 0$ and $\{Z_t\}$ is a general Lévy process with stationary and independent increments. The Lévy process $\{Z_t\}$ other than Brownian motions has jumps and therefore the volatility $\{\sigma_t^2\}$ may exhibit big jumps. On the other hand, due to the continuity of $\{W_t\}$, the asset price $\{S_t\}$ is still continuous. Barndorff-Nielsen and Shephard [28] show that many specific SV models can be built out of (2.13) by specifying either the marginal process $\{\sigma_t\}$ or the Lévy process $\{Z_t\}$.

In (2.12), let $X_i = \log(S_{i\Delta}) - \log(S_{(i-1)\Delta})$ be the aggregated log returns during time period $[(i-1)\Delta, i\Delta]$. The unobserved stochastic volatility process $\{\sigma_t^2\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a stationary Markov process. However, the returns $\{X_i\}$ do not form a Markov chain as in the deterministic volatility model (2.7). Instead, when $\{W_t\}$ and $\{W_t'\}$ are independent, they form a hidden Markov model; see Section 4.4. Finally, we point out that it is a common practice to use a discrete version of (2.12) to facilitate computational and theoretical derivations; see Section 3.2.

3. Discrete-time models

So far we have discussed continuous-time models. Another powerful tool in studying dynamics of variables in financial markets is time series analysis. In practice, all continuous-time models are observed at discrete times, therefore we may model these discretely observed measurements using time series models. In fact, despite the fact that (2.7) is written in a continuous-time form, one often uses the following Euler discretization scheme

$$X_{t+\Delta} - X_t = \mu(X_t)\Delta + \sigma(X_t)(W_{t+\Delta} - W_t), \quad t = 0, \Delta, 2\Delta, \dots,$$

as an approximation to facilitate computational and theoretical derivation. The accuracy of such Euler discretization is studied in Jacod and Protter [107]. We devote this section to reviewing discrete time series models.

3.1. Nonlinear autoregressive and stochastic regression models

A discrete version of the continuous-time model (2.7) is the nonparametric autoregressive conditional heteroscedastic (NARCH) model

$$X_i = \mu(X_{i-1}) + \sigma(X_{i-1})\varepsilon_i, \qquad (3.1)$$

where $\varepsilon_i, i \in \mathbb{Z}$, are iid random variables. If $\sigma(\cdot)$ is a constant function, then (3.1) is called a nonparametric autoregressive (NAR) model. Special cases of (3.1) include linear AR model: $X_i = aX_{i-1} + \varepsilon_i$, threshold AR [Tong [154]] model: $X_i = a \max(X_i, 0) + b \min(X_i, 0) + \varepsilon_i$, and exponential AR [Haggan and Ozaki [93]] model: $X_i = [a + b \exp(-cX_{i-1})]X_{i-1} + \varepsilon_i$ among others. The latter three models have constant conditional variances. In an attempt to model United Kingdom inflation during the time period 1958–1977, Engle [69] proposes the class of autoregressive conditional heteroscedastic (ARCH) models. The essential idea of ARCH models is that the conditional variances are non-constant but rather change as time evolves. In particular, ARCH model of order one has the form

$$X_{i} = \sqrt{\alpha_{0}^{2} + \alpha_{1}^{2} X_{i-1}^{2}} \varepsilon_{i}, \quad \alpha_{0} > 0, 0 < \alpha_{1} < 1.$$
(3.2)

Model (3.1) can generate heavy-tailed distributions. To see this, consider the simple model $X_i = \sigma(X_{i-1})\varepsilon_i$, and assume that ε_0 has standard normal distribution. Then, by Jensen's inequality,

$$\operatorname{kurtosis}(X_i) = \frac{\mathbb{E}(X_i^4)}{[\mathbb{E}(X_i^2)]^2} = \frac{\mathbb{E}[\sigma^4(X_{i-1})\varepsilon_i^4]}{[\mathbb{E}(\sigma^2(X_{i-1})\varepsilon_i^2)]^2} = 3\frac{\mathbb{E}[\sigma^4(X_{i-1})]}{[\mathbb{E}(\sigma^2(X_{i-1}))^2]} \ge 3.$$

For example, consider the ARCH(1) model in (3.2). It is easy to show that $\mathbb{E}(X_i^4)/[\mathbb{E}(X_i^2)]^2 = 3(1-\alpha_1^2)/(1-3\alpha_1^2) > 3$ if $3\alpha_1^2 < 1$ and $\mathbb{E}(X_i^4)/[\mathbb{E}(X_i^2)]^2 = \infty$ if $3\alpha_1^2 \ge 1$. The heavy-tailedness feature implied by model (3.1) makes it a successful candidate in many financial applications where it is frequently observed that returns exhibit heavy tails; see [155].

A more general version of (3.1) is the following stochastic regression model of order one

$$X_i = \mu(Y_i) + \sigma(Y_i)\varepsilon_i. \tag{3.3}$$

Here Y_i and X_i are the covariate variable and response, respectively, and the error ε_i is independent of $Y_j, j \leq i$. In the special case of $Y_i = X_{i-1}$, (3.3) reduces to (3.1). Depending on the context, we may model $(Y_i)_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ as a sequence of either iid random variables or time series. For example, if Y_i is the measurement for *i*-th subject, then we may assume that $(Y_i)_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ are iid. On the other hand, if Y_i is the measurement for a subject at time *i*, then it is natural to assume that $(Y_i)_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ form a time series. In the latter case, a possible model for Y_i might be the NARCH model

$$Y_i = \tilde{\mu}(Y_{i-1}) + \tilde{\sigma}(Y_{i-1})\eta_i, \qquad (3.4)$$

where $\eta_i, i \in \mathbb{Z}$ are iid random variables. To ensure that ε_i is independent of $Y_j, j \leq i$, we assume that ε_i is independent of $\eta_j, j \leq i$. See Zhao and Wu [172; 173] and references therein.

Due to the so called "curse of dimensionality", it is practically infeasible to extend the nonparametric model (3.1) to orders beyond two. Other extensions of model (3.1) include ARCH model with order p, generalized ARCH (GARCH) model in Bollerslev[40] and exponential GARCH (EGARCH) model in Nelson [139] to new a few. For extensive expositions of applications of ARCH, GARCH models and their variants in financial econometrics, see the survey papers [34; 41; 42; 57; 148] and the books by Gourieroux [92] and Tsay [155] (Chapter 3). Semi-parametric approach is studied in Gao [87].

3.2. Discrete-time stochastic volatility models

An Euler discretization of (2.12) is the following discrete-time stochastic volatility model

$$X_i = \sigma_i \eta_i \quad \text{and} \quad \sigma_i^2 = r(\sigma_{i-1}^2) + s(\sigma_{i-1}^2)\varepsilon_i, \tag{3.5}$$

where $\{\varepsilon_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{Z}}$ and $\{\eta_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{Z}}$ are two iid sequences. To guarantee positivity of the volatility σ_i^2 , it is common to model the logarithm of volatility instead. For example, Taylor [152] proposes an AR(1) model for $\log(\sigma_i^2)$:

$$X_i = \sigma_i \eta_i$$
 and $\log(\sigma_i^2) = \lambda \log(\sigma_{i-1}^2) + \varepsilon_i.$ (3.6)

Note that a constant term in the right hand side of (3.6) is unnecessary since such a term can always be absorbed into η_i in (3.5). In (3.6), the innovations $\varepsilon_i, i \in \mathbb{Z}$, are assumed to be iid normals with mean zero and variance σ_{ε}^2 and independent of η_i in (3.5). The variance σ_{ε}^2 of ε_i measures the uncertainty of future volatility. In the special of $\sigma_{\varepsilon}^2 = 0$ and $\lambda = 1$, the volatility is a deterministic constant. Thanks to the linear autoregressive relationship, (3.6) is often called ARSV(1) model or lognormal stochastic autoregressive volatility (SARV) model. Due to its simple structure and mathematical tractability, (3.6) has been extensively studied in the literature; see Broto and Ruiz [46], Shephard [148], Taylor [153], and references thereof. Ball and Torous [22] incorporate the discrete version of Chan *et al.* [48] and propose the following SV model for interest rates:

$$r_t = (\alpha + \beta)r_{t-1} + \sigma_{t-1}r_{t-1}^{\gamma}\varepsilon_t \quad \text{and} \quad \log \sigma_t = \rho\sigma_{t-1} + \nu(1-\rho) + \eta_t. \quad (3.7)$$

Wiggins [158] also uses a similar model under continuous-time setting.

In (3.6), a common choice for the density of ε_i is the standard normal density ϕ . Then the conditional distribution of X_i given σ_i is Gaussian. Therefore, the marginal density, denoted by f_X , of X_i is a mixture of normal densities $\sigma_i^{-1}\phi(x/\sigma_i)$ with respect to the density f_σ of σ_i : $f_X(x) = \int \sigma^{-1}\phi(x/\sigma)f_\sigma(\sigma)d\sigma$. As in the case of ARCH model in Section 3.1, $\{X_i\}$ from (3.6) exhibit heavier tails than that of the normal errors $\{\varepsilon_i\}$. Other heavy-tailed distributions of the errors $\{\varepsilon_i\}$ are studied in, for example, Harvey *et al.* [100], Bardnorff-Nielsen [27], Gallant *et al.* [85], and Liesenfeld and Jung [128].

Recently, model (3.6) with $(\eta_i, \varepsilon_{i+1}), i \in \mathbb{Z}$, forming iid copies of bivariate normal vector (η, ε) , $\operatorname{Cov}(\eta, \varepsilon) < 0$, have been introduced to model leverage effect; see Yu [165] and Omori *et al.* [142]. For applications of SV models and their estimations see the survey papers by Broto and Ruiz [46], Ghysels *et al.* [91], and Shephard [148].

4. Dependence structure of discrete samples

Let $\{X_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ be a generic process with time index \mathcal{T} . For example, $\{X_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ might be the continuous-time models in Section 2 with $\mathcal{T} = [0, \infty)$ or the discrete-time models in Section 3 with $\mathcal{T} = \{0, 1, 2, \ldots\}$. Regardless of whether

 \mathcal{T} is continuous-time or discrete-time, in practice, the process $\{X_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ is only observed at discrete time points which could be possibly random. Moreover, the observations could be contaminated with errors. One of the main objectives in financial modeling is to study the dependence structure behind the data-generating mechanism based on discrete observations. In this section we review some main dependence features for discrete observations from financial models.

4.1. Markov chains

Markov chains are widely used in virtually every scientific subjects, including biology, engineering, queueing theory, physics among others. In financial econometrics, due to the property of independent and stationary increments of Brownian motions, it would be reasonable to expect that the Markovian property is in the cards. In fact, we deserve even more: under some growth conditions on the drift μ and diffusion σ , $\{X_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ defined by the stochastic differentiation equation (2.7) is strong Markovian [for a definition, see pp. 149–152 in Karlin and Taylor [117]]. Therefore, discrete observations $\{X_i \equiv X_{i\Delta}\}_{i\geq 0}$ form a Markov chain. Here $\Delta > 0$ is a small but fixed number representing sampling frequency. The process $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$ in (3.1) is also Markovian.

The Markovian property plays an important role in statistical estimation and inference. Let $\{X_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{Z}}$ be a stationary Markov chain. Denote by $\pi(x;\theta)$ and $p(x|x';\theta)$ the marginal density function of X_0 and the transition density function of X_{i+1} at x given $X_i = x'$, respectively. Here θ is parameter. Given observations $X_i, 0 \le i \le n$, the log likelihood function is given by

$$\ell(X_0, \dots, X_n; \theta) = \sum_{i=1}^n \log[p(X_i | X_{i-1}; \theta)] + \log[\pi(X_0; \theta)]$$

$$\approx \sum_{i=1}^n \log[p(X_i | X_{i-1}; \theta)].$$
(4.1)

The latter is often termed conditional likelihood by ignoring the marginal density. Additionally, by the Markovian property, it suffices to study transition density of lag one. In fact, let $p_k(x|x')$ be the k-step transition density. Then $p_k(x|x') = \int p_1(x''|x')p_{k-1}(x|x'')dx''$. Therefore, p_k can be obtained recursively from the one-step transition density p_1 .

4.2. Random samples and high-frequency financial data

In contrast to low-frequency financial data that are sampled regularly on a daily, weekly or monthly basis, high-frequency financial data are usually sampled at irregular random times. Let $0 = \tau_0 < \tau_1 < \cdots < \tau_{N_T} \leq T$ be $N_T + 1$ discrete observations up to time T. Let $\Delta_i = \tau_i - \tau_{i-1}$ be the sampling intervals. In low-frequency setting, $\Delta_i = \Delta$ is assumed to be constant. In high-frequency framework, $\Delta_i, i = 1, 2, \ldots$, are assumed to be random variables. In fact, most

real financial market transactions arrive irregularly and randomly. Among many examples are credit card purchases and stock buy/sale transactions.

To study the transaction times, Engle and Russell [70] propose a class of autoregressive conditional duration model given by

$$\Delta_i = \psi_i \varepsilon_i, \quad \psi_i = \mathbb{E}(\Delta_i | \Delta_{i-1}, \Delta_{i-2}, \dots, \Delta_1), \tag{4.2}$$

where ε_i , i = 1, 2, ..., are iid random variables independent of ψ_i . Depending on different specifications, (4.2) includes many examples, including, for instances, *m*-memory model $\psi_i = \gamma + \sum_{j=0}^m \alpha_j \Delta_{i-j}$ and $\operatorname{ACD}(m,q)$ model $\psi_i = \gamma + \sum_{j=0}^m \alpha_j \Delta_{i-j} + \sum_{j=0}^q \beta_j \psi_{i-j}$. When ε_i follows standard exponential distribution, the latter model is termed exponential ACD (EACD) model. See [70] for more details. Zhang *et al.* [169] further extend the linear ACD model to threshold ACD (TACD) model by allowing the coefficients in the ACD model to vary according to the behavior of a threshold variable. Zhang *et al.* [169] use generalized Gamma distribution for ε_i , resulting in GACD model, and find strong evidence that stock dynamics behavior differently during fast transaction periods and slow transaction periods.

In addition to the randomness introduced by the underlying process, the randomness from the random sampling also plays an important role in statistical inferences. In the presence of random sampling, one needs to consider likelihoods for bivariate observations (X_i, Δ_i) . Aït-Sahalia and Mykland [9] argue that the loss from not using sampling intervals is even greater than the loss due to the discreteness of samples. Duffie and Glynn [63] study random samples from a general Markov process.

4.3. Error-in samples

In practice, we may not observe X_t directly but a contaminated version X_t^* of it. For example, assume that X_i is the actual stock returns based on logarithm during the *i*-th time period, and X_i^* is the observed returns with errors. This phenomenon is closely related to the market microstructure and becomes more pronounced under high-frequency setting. For example, for a continuous semimartingale, it is well-known that the realized volatility computed using discrete observations converges in probability to the quadratic variation of the semimartingale as the sampling frequency increases. This, however, contradicts with empirical observations that realized volatility using high-frequency data generally does not stabilize; see Brown [47]. One possible explanation for this phenomenon is that the underlying process is contaminated with market microstructure errors.

There are two popular market microstructure error models in the literature: additive errors and rounding errors. The additive errors model assumes that $X_i^* = X_i + \xi_i$ with error ξ_i . The errors $\{\xi_i\}$ are assumed to be iid and independent of $\{X_i\}$. See, for example, Aït-Sahalia *et al.*[10], Hansen and Lunde [96], Zhang [167], Zhang *et al.* [168], and Zhou [175] to name a few. For rounding errors model, X_i^* is taken to be the nearest multiple of a smallest unit α (say, 1 cent in stock prices). That is, $X_i^* = \alpha[X_i/\alpha]$, where [·] denotes the integer rounding operation. See Delattre and Jacod [59] and Zeng [166]. Li and Mykland [126] study a more general error model via Markov kernel:

$$\mathbb{P}(X_{t_i}^* \le x | \{X_t\}_{t \ge 0}) = \mathbb{P}(X_{t_i}^* \le x | X_{t_i}) = Q(X_{t_i}, x).$$
(4.3)

That is, given $\{X_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, the contaminated version X_i^* only depends on X_{t_i} .

Observations with contaminated errors make statistical inferences more difficult in a few aspects. Let us consider the additive errors $Y_i^* = X_i + \xi_i$. First, the contaminated process $\{X_i^*\}_{i\geq 0}$ may not form a Markov chain even if the original series do. Instead, it becomes a hidden Markov chain with the hidden chain $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$; see Section 4.4. For likelihood based methods, we need to integrate out the unobservable process $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$. Second, working with contaminated observations is essentially a deconvolution problem: extracting information about X_i based on X_i^* . The latter problem is usually quite difficult. For example, nonparametric kernel density estimators for density function of X_i have very slow rate of convergence; see Stefanski and Carroll [151], Liu and Taylor [130], and Fan [74]. Third, volatility computed from $\{X_i^*\}_{i\geq 0}$ has two components: volatility from the true process $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$ and the errors $\{\xi_i\}_{i\geq 0}$. The latter term represents the bias and needs to be taken care of; see Aït-Sahalia *et al.* [10], Zhang [167], and Zhang *et al.* [168].

4.4. Hidden Markov models

The Markov chain assumption works well for deterministic volatility models, that is, the volatility σ is a deterministic function of the state variable X_t . Examples include the continuous-time model (2.7) and the nonlinear autoregressive model (3.1). In many applications, however, the Markov chain assumption is too restrictive. For example, in (2.12), let $X_i = \log(S_{i\Delta}) - \log(S_{(i-1)\Delta})$ be the aggregated log returns during time period $[(i-1)\Delta, i\Delta]$. Because the volatility σ_t^2 itself is an unobserved stochastic process with serial dependence, $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$ does not form a Markov chain. Similarly, $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$ from the discrete-time stochastic volatility model (3.5) is not Markovian. For stochastic volatility models, hidden Markov models (HMM) offer a good alternative; see Genon *et al.* [90] and Zhao [170]. Following Bickel and Ritov [37], Leroux [125] and Zhao [170], we give a definition of HMM.

Definition 1. A stochastic process $\{X_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{Z}}$ with state space $(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{R}))$ is a hidden Markov model with respect to the hidden chain $\{Y_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{Z}}$ with state space $(\mathcal{Y}, \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{Y}))$ if

- (i) $\{Y_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{Z}}$ is a strictly stationary Markov chain.
- (ii) For all i, given $\{Y_j\}_{j \leq i}$, $\{X_j\}_{j \leq i}$ are conditionally independent, and the conditional distribution of X_i depends only on Y_i .
- (iii) The conditional distribution of X_i given $Y_i = y$ does not depend on *i*.

If $\{X_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{Z}}$ itself is a stationary Markov chain, then it is also a HMM with respect to the observable Markov chain $\{Y_i = X_{i-1}\}_{i\in\mathbb{Z}}$. Therefore, HMM includes

Markov chain as a special case. Zhao [170] has shown that, many continuous-time and discrete-time models used in financial econometrics are special examples of HMM. For example,

- In (2.7), $\{X_i\}$ is a HMM with respect to the observable chain $\{Y_i = X_{i-1}\}$.
- In (2.12), the aggregated log returns $\{X_i = \log(S_{i\Delta}) \log(S_{(i-1)\Delta})\}$ is a HMM with respect to the unobservable chain $\{Y_i^{(1)} = (\sigma_{t+(i-1)\Delta}^2)_{t\in[0,\Delta]}\}$ or $\{Y_i^{(2)} = (\sigma_{(i-1)\Delta}^2, \int_{(i-1)\Delta}^{i\Delta} \sigma_t^2 dt)\};$
- In (3.5), $\{X_i\}$ is a HMM with respect to the unobservable Markov chain $\{Y_i = \sigma_i\}$.
- In (3.3) and (3.4), $\{X_i\}$ is a HMM with respect to the observable chain $\{Y_i\}$.

HMM can also be used to describe observations with contaminated errors in Section 4.3. For example, consider the additive error model $X_i^* = X_i + \xi_i$, where the errors $\{\xi_i\}_{i\geq 0}$ are assumed to be iid and independent of $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$. Clearly, if $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$ is a Markov chain, then $\{X_i^*\}_{i\geq 0}$ is a HMM with respect to the unobservable chain $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$. Examples satisfying this condition include models (2.7), (3.1), and the hyperbolic Lévy motion model in [67]. On the other hand, the HMM structure may still hold even if $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$ does not form a Markov chain. For example, consider the stochastic volatility model (3.5), then $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$ is not a Markov chain, but $\{X_i^*\}_{i\geq 0}$ is still a HMM with respect to the unobservable chain $\{Y_i = \sigma_i\}_{i\geq 0}$ provided that η_i and ε_i in (3.5) and the errors ξ_i are independent. A similar statement holds true for the continuous-time stochastic volatility model in Section 2.3. Genon *et al.* [90] and Zhao [170] also show that certain dependence structure (for example, mixing properties) of the hidden chain $\{Y_i\}$ carries over to $\{(X_i, Y_i)\}$, and hence many tools for Markov chain are also applicable to HMM.

5. Model estimation: parametric methods

In this section we review some popular parametric estimation methods in financial econometrics. When we have a sufficient amount of prior information about the underlying model, for example, the model is from a parametric family $\{\mathcal{M}_{\theta}, \theta \in \Theta\}$, where \mathcal{M}_{θ} is a known parametric form with unknown parameter θ , then the main focus becomes the estimation of the parameter θ . Parametric methods address estimation problems in such contexts.

5.1. Likelihood based method

Given observations $\{X_i\}_{0 \le i \le n}$, if we know the parametric form of the model that generates $\{X_i\}_{0 \le i \le n}$, then maximum likelihood is the natural method. Suppose that $\{X_i\}_{i>0}$ form a stationary Markov chain with invariant density $\pi(x;\theta)$ and

transition density $p(x|x';\theta)$. Then the log likelihood function is

$$\ell(X_0, \dots, X_n; \theta) = \sum_{\substack{i=1 \\ n}}^n \log[p(X_i | X_{i-1}; \theta)] + \log[\pi(X_0; \theta)]$$
$$\approx \sum_{\substack{i=1 \\ i=1}}^n \log[p(X_i | X_{i-1}; \theta)].$$
(5.1)

The maximum likelihood estimate (MLE) is $\hat{\theta} = \operatorname{argmax}_{\theta} \ell(X_0, \ldots, X_n; \theta)$. Consider, for example, model (2.1). Let $X_i = \log(S_{i\Delta}) - \log(S_{(i-1)\Delta})$ be the aggregated returns during $[(i-1)\Delta, i\Delta]$. Then $\{X_i\}_{1 \le i \le n}$ are iid normal random variables with mean $(\mu - \sigma^2/2)\Delta$ and variance $\sigma^2\Delta$. Therefore, we have explicit form in (5.1). For Vasicek model (2.3), $\{X_i = r_{i\Delta}\}_{i\ge 0}$ have Gaussian transition density with mean $(1 - \rho)\alpha + \rho X_{i-1}$ and variance $\sigma^2(1 - \rho^2)/(2\beta)$, where $\rho = \exp(-\beta\Delta)$. For the CIR model (2.4), the transition density is a noncentral chi-square distribution with parameters fully determined by α, β and σ . It is also easy to write down the transition density for many parametric time series models. For example, in (3.1), let ε_i be iid standard normals. Denote by $\phi(x)$ the standard normal density. Then $p(X_i|X_{i-1};\theta) = \phi\{[X_i - \mu_{\theta}(X_{i-1})]/\sigma_{\theta}(X_{i-1})\}/\sigma_{\theta}(X_{i-1})$. For many continuous-time models, however, one practical issue arises. Except for models (2.1), (2.3) and (2.4), transition densities for many other parametric models do not admit closed forms. One way out is to use the following Euler approximation scheme for (2.7):

$$X_{t+\Delta} = X_t + \mu(X_t)\Delta + \sigma(X_t)\Delta^{1/2}\varepsilon_t, \quad t = 0, \Delta, 2\Delta, \dots,$$
(5.2)

where $\{\varepsilon_{i\Delta}\}_{i\geq 0}$ are iid standard normals. In fact, most continuous-time models used in finance are estimated based on the approximation (5.2). The approximation works well in high-frequency setting. An alternative approach is the approximation method in Aït-Sahalia [3; 4] where the likelihood is approximated by a sequence of likelihoods based on Hermite polynomials. See the survey paper by Aït-Sahalia [5] on likelihood methods for (2.8) and its multivariate version.

For hidden Markov models in Section 4.4, since the hidden chain $\{Y_i\}_{0 \le i \le n}$ is not observable, we need to integrate out $\{Y_i\}_{0 \le i \le n}$ in order to obtain the likelihood function for the observations $\{X_i\}_{0 \le i \le n}$. To be precise, denote by $f(x|y;\theta)$ the conditional density of X_i at x given $Y_i = y$, by $Q(\cdot|y;\theta)$ the transition probability measure of Y_i given $Y_{i-1} = y$, and by $Q(\cdot;\theta)$ the invariant probability measure of Y_0 . Then the likelihood function for observations $\{X_i\}_{0 \le i \le n}$ is

$$L(X_0, \dots, X_n; \theta) = \int \prod_{i=0}^n f(X_i | y_i; \theta) Q(dy_0; \theta) \prod_{i=1}^n Q(dy_i | y_{i-1}; \theta).$$
(5.3)

Due to the high dimensional integral, direct computation and maximization of $L(X_0, \ldots, X_n; \theta)$ is computationally infeasible. This makes estimation of stochastic volatility models quite difficult; see Section 5.4.

5.2. Generalized method of moments

The generalized method of moments [GMM, Hansen [95]] is a popular parameter estimation method in finance. Assume that we have a stationary process $\{X_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ whose data-generating mechanism involves parameter θ . The essential idea of GMM works as follows:

(a) Derive a set of theoretical moments conditions. That is, for properly chosen function g_{θ} , find constant $C_{q,\theta}$ such that

$$\mathbb{E}[g_{\theta}(X_0)] = C_{g,\theta}, \quad \text{or} \quad \mathbb{E}[\tilde{g}_{\theta}(X_0)] = 0 \text{ with } \tilde{g}_{\theta} = g_{\theta} - C_{g,\theta}. \tag{5.4}$$

(b) Minimize certain measure of the discrepancies between the empirical and the theoretical moments. Namely, for a chosen criterion norm δ ,

$$\hat{\theta} = \underset{\theta}{\operatorname{argmin}} \delta\Big[\frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \tilde{g}_{\theta}(X_i)\Big] = \underset{\theta}{\operatorname{argmin}} \delta\Big[\sum_{i=1}^{n} \tilde{g}_{\theta}(X_i)\Big], \quad (5.5)$$

For example, if $\delta(u) = u^2$, then we have least-squares type estimate. In (5.5), one often uses weighted discrepancies for a set of functions \tilde{g}_{θ} . For large sample properties of GMM, see Hansen [95].

The key step in GMM is step (a). We now introduce the idea in Hansen and Scheinkman [97] to derive moments conditions for a stationary Markov process $\{X_t\}_{t\geq 0}$. Let $\{\mathcal{J}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ be a family of operators defined by $\mathcal{J}_t g(x) = \mathbb{E}[g(X_t)|X_0 = x]$. Notice that $\mathcal{J}_0 g(x) = g(x)$. The operators $\{\mathcal{J}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ uniquely determine the transition density of X_t given X_0 by taking $g(x) = \exp(iux), u \in \mathbb{R}$. Introduce the infinitesimal generator [see Karlin and Taylor [117] and Hansen and Scheinkman [97]] of X_t , \mathcal{L} , given by

$$\mathcal{L}g(x) = \frac{\partial \mathcal{J}_t g(x)}{\partial t}\Big|_{t=0} = \lim_{t\downarrow 0} \frac{\mathcal{J}_t g(x) - g(x)}{t}.$$
(5.6)

By stationarity, $\mathbb{E}[\mathcal{J}_t g(X_0)] = \mathbb{E}[g(X_0)]$. Therefore, assuming that we can exchange the order of expectation and differentiation, (6.6) implies that

$$\mathbb{E}[\mathcal{L}g(X_0)] = 0. \tag{5.7}$$

The expression (5.7) holds for all functions g satisfying some regularity conditions. Thus, we can, in principle, produce infinitely many moments conditions.

By Itô's formula, the infinitesimal generator of $\{X_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ from the stochastic differentiation equation (2.7) is given by

$$\mathcal{L}g(x) = \frac{\partial g(x)}{\partial x}\mu(x) + \frac{\partial^2 g(x)}{\partial x^2}\frac{\sigma^2(x)}{2}.$$
(5.8)

So, for a given parametrization $(\mu, \sigma) = (\mu_{\theta}, \sigma_{\theta})$, we can use (5.8) and GMM to estimate θ ; see Hansen and Scheinkman [97]. Duffie and Glynn [63] apply GMM to estimate parameters based on random samples from a Markov process.

Condition (5.7) only uses information from marginal stationarity. A more efficient approach would incorporate transition or conditional information into moments conditions. Since most transition densities except a few rare cases do not have explicit form, any approach relying on transition information needs some approximation technique. For example, for the CKLS model (2.5), we can apply the Euler approximation scheme to obtain approximated moments conditions:

$$\mathbb{E}(r_t) = \alpha, \quad \mathbb{E}(\epsilon_{t+\Delta}|r_t) \approx 0, \quad \mathbb{E}[\epsilon_{t+\Delta}^2|r_t] \approx \sigma^2 r_t^{2\gamma} \Delta$$

where $\epsilon_{t+\Delta} = r_{t+\Delta} - r_t - \beta(\alpha - r_t)\Delta$.

In (5.4), the assumption that $C_{g,\theta}$ needs to be of a known form limits significantly the applicability of the GMM estimator. To overcome this difficulty, Duffie and Singleton [61] introduce a simulated moments estimation method which estimates the parameters of interest by matching the sample moments of the actual and simulated process.

5.3. Other parameter estimation methods for diffusion models

We briefly mention other parameter estimation methods for model (2.8). Density based parameter estimation is to minimize discrepancy between the nonparametric density estimate and the theoretical parametric density or its parametric estimate. Consider, for example, model (2.7). Under parametric setting $(\mu, \sigma) = (\mu_{\theta}, \sigma_{\theta})$, the theoretical stationary density of $\{X_t\}$ is given by $f_{\theta} = f_{\mu_{\theta},\sigma_{\theta}}$ in (6.1). Let \hat{f} be the nonparametric kernel density estimate in (6.2). Then θ can be estimated by

$$\hat{\theta} = \underset{\theta}{\operatorname{argmin}} \sum_{i=1}^{n} [\hat{f}(X_i) - f_{\theta}(X_i)]^2.$$
(5.9)

Aït-Sahalia [2] establishes \sqrt{n} -consistency for $\hat{\theta}$.

Other contributions include martingale estimation function method in Bibby and Sørensen [35] and Kessler and Sørensen [118] among others.

5.4. Parameter estimations in stochastic volatility models

As argued in Section 5.1, it is computationally infeasible to estimate parameters in stochastic volatility models using direct maximum likelihood methods. Here we briefly review some alternatives. One popular approach is various moment based methods in, for example, Andersen and Lund [16], Andersen and Sørensen [17], Gallant and Tauchen [86], Melino and Turnbull [134], Taylor [152], and Wiggins [158]. The basic idea is to express the parameters of interest in terms of population (conditional) moments and replace the latter by sample (conditional) moments, or employ the generalized methods of moments (GMM) in Section 5.2. Andersen and Sørensen [17] study the finite sample performance of GMM estimation of the stochastic volatility model (3.6). Andersen *et al.* [15] examine small-sample properties of the efficient method of moments proposed by Bansal *et al.* [26] and Gallant and Tauchen [86]. Other methods include quasi-maximum likelihood in Ruiz [144] and Harvey *et al.* [100], Bayesian Markov-chain Monte Carlo method in Chib *et al.* [50], Jacquier *et al.* [108; 109] and Kim *et al.* [119], and the method in Genon *et al.* [89]. See the survey paper by Broto and Ruiz [46].

6. Model estimation: nonparametric methods

6.1. Nonparametric density estimates

One important goal of financial econometrics is to study the distribution of returns from financial markets. Such distribution can provide rich information about the underlying process driving the financial markets. For example, Mandelbrot [132] finds that cotton price changes have heavy tails relative to normal distributions. This motivated him to use stable distribution as a possible alternative over the traditional normal distribution. For the past three decades, the leptokurtic property and volatility smile observed in financial data have been the driven force for searching for more appropriate models than the Black-Scholes model to account for empirical characteristics of financial data.

To appreciate the idea more, consider model (2.7). Let f be the marginal density function of the stationary solution X_t on $D = (D_l, D_u)$ with $-\infty \leq D_l < D_u \leq +\infty$. Under some regularity conditions, f is given by

$$f(x) = \frac{c(x_0)}{\sigma^2(x)} \exp\Big\{\int_{x_0}^x \frac{2\mu(y)}{\sigma^2(y)} dy\Big\},$$
(6.1)

where the choice of the lower bound point $x_0 \in D$ is irrelevant, and $c(x_0)$ is a normalizing constant to ensure that f is a probability density on D; see Aït-Sahalia [2]. Therefore, the marginal density f has an intrinsic connection to the drift μ and the diffusion σ , which can be used to do model validation or model parameter estimation. For example, Aït-Sahalia [2] and Zhao [170] study model validation problem $H_0: (\mu, \sigma) = (\mu_{\theta}, \sigma_{\theta})$ for model (2.7) by comparing nonparametric density estimate and parametric density estimate under H_0 ; see Section 7.6. Aït-Sahalia [1] constructs nonparametric estimate of the diffusion function σ through nonparametric density estimate.

Let $\{X_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ be a generic stationary process. For example, it could be the continuous-time process (2.7), discrete-time process including aggregated returns in (2.12), nonlinear time series in Section 3.1, among others. Given discrete observations $\{X_i\}_{1\leq i\leq n}$, the classical nonparametric kernel density estimate for the density f of X_1 is given by

$$\hat{f}(x) = \frac{1}{nb_n} \sum_{i=1}^n K_{b_n}(X_i - x), \text{ where } K_{b_n}(u) = K(u/b_n).$$
 (6.2)

See Silverman [147]. Wu and Mielniczuk [162] study the asymptotic behavior of \hat{f} for linear process. Assuming some mixing conditions, it is possible to establish asymptotic normality for \hat{f} with optimal rate $O(n^{-2/5})$.

Recently, Schick and Wefelmeyer [145] and Kim and Wu [120] propose convolutiontype efficient density estimates that achieve the parametric rate $O(n^{-1/2})$. To appreciate the idea, consider the model

$$X_i = \mu_\theta(X_{i-1}) + \varepsilon_i, \tag{6.3}$$

where $(\varepsilon_i)_{i\in\mathbb{Z}}$ are iid and $\mathbb{E}(\varepsilon_0) = 0$, and μ_{θ} is a known parametric form with unknown parameter θ . The popular AR, TAR, and EAR models are of form (6.3). The ARCH model $X_i = \sqrt{a^2 + b^2 X_{i-1}^2} \varepsilon_i$ is also of form (6.3) after transformation: $\log(X_i^2) = \log(a^2 + b^2 X_{i-1}^2) + \log(\varepsilon_i^2)$. Denote by $f_{\mu_{\theta}(X)}$ and f_{ε} the density functions of $\mu_{\theta}(X_0)$ and ε_0 , respectively. By convolution,

$$f(x) = \int f_{\mu_{\theta}(X)}(y) f_{\varepsilon}(x-y) dy.$$
(6.4)

Then the convolution-type estimate procedure works as follows:

- (a) Obtain a \sqrt{n} -consistent estimate $\hat{\theta}$ of θ by least-squares method or M-estimation method.
- (b) Compute $\mu_{\hat{\theta}}(X_{i-1})$ and $\hat{\varepsilon}_i = X_i \mu_{\hat{\theta}}(X_{i-1}), 1 \le i \le n$.
- (c) Obtain nonparametric kernel density estimates $\hat{f}_{\mu_{\theta}(X)}$ and \hat{f}_{ε} of $f_{\mu_{\theta}(X)}$ and f_{ε} , respectively, by the estimated values $\mu_{\hat{\theta}}(X_{i-1})$ and $\hat{\varepsilon}_i$ via (6.2).
- (d) In (6.4), replace $f_{\mu_{\theta}(X)}$ and f_{ε} by their estimates, and obtain \tilde{f} .

Kim and Wu [120] establish a \sqrt{n} central limit theorem for the resulting convolutiontype estimate \hat{f} . Schick and Wefelmeyer [145] obtain a similar result for linear process. Zhao [171] studies efficient density estimation for conditional heteroscedastic models.

Since the distributional property of a stationary Markov process can be characterized by the marginal and transition density functions, let us now consider the transition density of a Markov process $\{X_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ based on discrete observations $\{X_i\}_{1\leq i\leq n}$. By the Markovian property, it suffices to consider the transition density at time lag one, that is, the conditional density function $\pi(x|x')$ of X_i at x given that $X_{i-1} = x'$. Denote by $\pi(x, x')$ and f(x) the joint density of (X_0, X_1) and the marginal density of X_0 , respectively. Since $\pi(x|x') = \pi(x, x')/f(x)$, a nonparametric estimate of $\pi(x|x')$ can be constructed by plugging in the nonparametric estimates of the latter two densities.

6.2. Nonparametric function estimation

In contrast to parametric methods, nonparametric methods on function estimation do not assume any parametric form of the function other than certain smoothness assumption. Suppose, for instance, that we want to estimate the mean regression function $\mathbb{E}(X_i|Y_i = y)$. Let f(y) and f(x, y) be the densities of Y_1 and (X_1, Y_1) , respectively. Then we have

$$\mathbb{E}(X_i|Y_i = y) = \frac{1}{f(y)} \int x f(x, y) dx \approx \frac{\sum_{i=1}^n X_i K_{b_n}(x - Y_i)}{\sum_{i=1}^n K_{b_n}(x - Y_i)}.$$
(6.5)

Expression (6.5) can be used to construct nonparametric estimates for drift and volatility functions in financial models. Consider model (3.3), assume that $\mathbb{E}(\varepsilon_0) = 0$ and $\mathbb{E}(\varepsilon_0^2) = 1$. Then $\mu(y) = \mathbb{E}(X_i | X_i = y)$ and $\sigma^2(y) = \mathbb{E}\{[X_i - \mu(Y_i)]^2 | Y_i = y\}$. The idea is as follows:

- (a) Apply (6.5) to get a nonparametric estimate $\hat{\mu}$ of μ .
- (b) Compute residuals $\hat{\varepsilon}_i = X_i \hat{\mu}(Y_i)$.
- (c) Apply (6.5) to $(\hat{\varepsilon}_i^2, Y_i)$ to nonparametrically estimate σ^2 .

See Fan and Yao [76] and Zhao and Wu [174] for related works. The latter papers also show that the volatility function can be estimated as well as if we know the drift function. The intuition is that the bias term resulting from estimating the drift is of order $O(b_n^2)$ and is squared to $O(b_n^4)$ when estimating the volatility.

To apply the above idea to the estimation of the continuous-times model (2.7), we follow Stanton [149] and introduce the infinitesimal generator of X_t , \mathcal{L} , given by

$$\mathcal{L}g(x,t) = \lim_{\Delta \downarrow 0} \frac{\mathbb{E}[g(X_{t+\Delta}, t+\Delta) | X_t = x] - g(x,t)}{\Delta}$$
$$= \frac{\partial g(x,t)}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial g(x,t)}{\partial x} \mu(x) + \frac{\partial^2 g(x,t)}{\partial x^2} \frac{\sigma^2(x)}{2}$$
(6.6)

in view of Itô's formula. As a special case, if the function f does not depend on t, then (6.6) reduces to (5.8). Apply a Taylor's expansion to (6.6),

$$\mathbb{E}[g(X_{t+\Delta}, t+\Delta)|X_t] = g(X_t, t) + \mathcal{L}g(X_t, t)\Delta + \frac{1}{2}\mathcal{L}^2g(X_t, t)\Delta^2 + \cdots . \quad (6.7)$$

Thus, a first order approximation of $\mathcal{L}g(X_t, t)$ is

$$\mathcal{L}g(X_t, t) = \frac{1}{\Delta} \mathbb{E}\{[g(X_{t+\Delta}, t+\Delta) - g(X_t, t)] | X_t\} + O(\Delta).$$
(6.8)

Taking g(x,t) = x, then $\mathcal{L}g(X_t,t) = \mu(X_t)$ and

$$\mu(x) = \frac{1}{\Delta} \mathbb{E}[(X_{t+\Delta} - X_t) | X_t = x] + O(\Delta).$$
(6.9)

Similarly, taking $g(x,t) = (x - X_t)^2$, we have

$$\sigma^{2}(x) = \frac{1}{\Delta} \mathbb{E}[(X_{t+\Delta} - X_{t})^{2} | X_{t} = x] + O(\Delta).$$
(6.10)

Therefore, (6.9) and (6.10) can be used to construct nonparametric estimates of μ and σ in conjunction with (6.5).

For the simplified model $dX_t = \sigma(X_t)dW_t$, Arfi [18] uses (6.10) to estimate σ^2 via kernel smoothing. Other contributions on nonparametric estimation of (2.7) include Bandi [23], Bandi and Phillips [24], Florens-Zmirou [82], Foster and Nelson [83], and Jiang and Knight [112]. Higher-order approximations are considered in Stanton [149] to reduce biases. Fan and Zhang [78], however, argue that the bias reduction is achieved at the cost of exponential increase of the variance. Therefore, they suggest that one should avoid using too higher-order approximations in practice.

For the continuous-times model (2.7), an alternative approach is based on the Euler approximation scheme (5.2). Then we can estimate μ and σ through the expressions:

$$\mathbb{E}[\Delta^{-1}(X_{t+\Delta} - X_t)|X_t = x] = \mu(x);$$

$$\mathbb{E}[\Delta^{-1}(X_{t+\Delta} - X_t - \mu(X_t)\Delta)^2|X_t = x] = \sigma^2(x).$$

For (5.2) to approximate (2.7) with a reasonable accuracy, Δ needs to be very small. Therefore, (5.2) is often useful in dealing with high-frequency data over a long time span: $\Delta = \Delta_n \to 0$ and $n\Delta_n \to \infty$.

The estimate (6.5) is basically a local constant fit based on weighted leastsquares. There are two natural variants. The first one is the local linear method. Let $\mu(y) = \mathbb{E}(X_i|Y_i = y)$. The local linear estimate of $(\mu(y), \mu'(y))$ is

$$(\hat{\mu}(y), \hat{\mu}'(y)) = \underset{(a,b)}{\operatorname{argmin}} \sum_{i=1}^{n} [X_i - a - b(Y_i - y)]^2 K_{b_n}(y - Y_i).$$
(6.11)

Local linear estimates can reduce boundary effect. For model (3.3), Fan and Yao [76] use (6.11) to estimate μ first, and then apply (6.11) to the squared residuals $[X_i - \hat{\mu}(Y_i)]^2$ to estimate σ^2 .

Another variant of (6.5) is the least-absolute-deviation (LAD) estimate. In model (3.3), assume that $\text{median}(\varepsilon_0) = 0$ and $\text{median}|\varepsilon_0| = 1$. Then $\mu(y) = \text{median}(X_i|Y_i = y)$ and $\sigma(y) = \text{median}[|X_i - \mu(Y_i)||Y_i = y]$. Thus, the LAD estimates of μ and σ are

$$\hat{\mu}(y) = \operatorname{argmin}_{\mu} \sum_{i=1}^{n} |X_i - \mu| K_{b_n}(y - Y_i),$$
(6.12)

$$\hat{\sigma}(y) = \operatorname{argmin}_{\sigma} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left| |X_i - \hat{\mu}(Y_i)| - \sigma \right| K_{b_n}(y - Y_i).$$
(6.13)

Basically, LAD estimate is a local median type estimate and hence it is robust against outliers. Under a very general dependence structure, Zhao and Wu [172] study the asymptotic properties of the LAD estimates for (3.3). The results obtained are applicable to a variety of time series models, including linear processes and nonlinear models (3.1) and (3.3).

6.3. Semi-parametric estimation via nonparametric density

Semi-parametric models are between parametric and nonparametric ones by imposing parametric form on part of the model while keeping other parts nonparametric. They are particularly useful when we have prior knowledge about part of the data generating process while staying flexible on the remaining parts. For example, consider model (2.7). We have two semi-parametrizations: (i) $\mu = \mu_{\theta}$ for a known parametric form μ_{θ} with unknown parameter θ ; and (ii) $\sigma = \sigma_{\theta}$ for a known parametric form σ_{θ} with unknown parameter θ . The two frameworks have different ranges of applicability. Many empirical studies suggest fitting a simple form for μ . For example, [1; 48; 53; 156] use linear form for μ , and [2] uses nonlinear drift form (2.6) to fit interest rates. For high-frequency data (say, daily, hourly, or 5-minute), it is even reasonable to assume μ to be constant or zero since we are more interested in the volatility instead. Volatility is very important in options pricing. Options written on volatile assets are more expensive. In such circumstances, it is desirable to treat the volatility nonparametrically to avoid mis-specification. On the other hand, in some cases it may be reasonable to assume a parametric form for the volatility function while keeping the drift nonparametric; see Kristensen [123] and Banon [25]. For an extensive exposition of semi-parametric methods, see Gao [87].

Here, we briefly review the estimation methods in [1] and [25] for the two semi-parametrizations of model (2.7). Let $p(\Delta, x|x')$ be the transition density of $X_{t+\Delta}$ at x given $X_t = x'$, and $\pi(x)$ the stationary density of X_t . Then the Kolmogorov forward equation associated with (2.7) is

$$\frac{\partial p(\Delta, x|x')}{\partial \Delta} = -\frac{\partial [\mu(x)p(\Delta, x|x')]}{\partial x} + \frac{\partial^2 [\sigma^2(x)p(\Delta, x|x')]}{2\partial x^2}.$$
 (6.14)

By stationarity $\int p(\Delta, x | x') \pi(x') dx' = \pi(x)$. Multiply (6.14) by $\pi(x')$ and take integral with respect to x',

$$\frac{d^2[\sigma^2(x)\pi(x)]}{dx^2} = 2\frac{d[\mu(x)\pi(x)]}{dx}.$$
(6.15)

In Aït-Sahalia [1], he assumes $\mu = \mu_{\theta}$. Integrate (6.15) twice to obtain

$$\sigma^{2}(x) = \frac{2}{\pi(x)} \int_{0}^{x} \mu_{\theta}(u) \pi(u) du.$$
(6.16)

Let $\hat{\theta}$ be a consistent estimate of θ , and $\hat{\pi}(\cdot)$ a nonparametric kernel density estimate constructed as in (6.2). Then we can plug $\hat{\theta}$ and $\hat{\pi}$ into (6.16) to obtain a nonparametric estimate of $\sigma^2(x)$. For $\mu_{\theta}(x) = \beta(\alpha - x), \theta = (\alpha, \beta), \theta$ can be estimated through the regression equation $\mathbb{E}(X_{t+\Delta}|X_t) = \alpha + e^{-\beta\Delta}(X_t - \alpha)$. This approach has an apparent advantage: it always works regardless of the size of Δ while Stanton's [149] method requires high-frequency data $\Delta \to 0$. See [1] for more details. Banon [25] integrates (6.15) once to obtain

$$\mu(x) = \frac{1}{2\pi(x)} \frac{d[\sigma^2(x)\pi(x)]}{dx}.$$
(6.17)

Banon [25] considers a constant but unknown σ . The drift μ is nonparametrically estimated using (6.17) with estimated σ and density $\pi(\cdot)$.

6.4. Nonparametric integrated volatility estimation

Most finance theory lies within semimartingale framework. A stochastic process $\{X_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ (assuming $X_0 = 0$) is said to be a continuous semimartingale with respect to a filtration process $\{\mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ if

$$X_t = M_t + A_t, \quad t \ge 0,$$
 (6.18)

where $\{A_t, \mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is an adapted process with bounded variation paths on any finite subinterval of $[0, \infty)$, and $\{M_t, \mathcal{F}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a continuous local martingale; see p. 149 in Karatzas and Shreve [116]. Denote by $\langle X \rangle_t$ the quadratic variation process of $\{X_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ —the unique adapted and increasing process such that $\langle X \rangle_0 = 0$ and $\{X_t^2 - \langle X \rangle_t\}$ is a martingale (cf. Doob-Meyer decomposition). For continuous semimartingale, $\langle X \rangle_t = X_t^2 - 2 \int_0^t X_s dX_s$. The fundamental result states that

$$\lim_{\max_{i} |t_{i+1} - t_{i}| \to 0} \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} (X_{t_{i+1}} - X_{t_{i}})^{2} = \langle X \rangle_{t}, \quad \text{in probability}, \tag{6.19}$$

for all partitions $0 = t_0 < t_1 < \cdots < t_{n-1} < t_n = t$. The left hand side is often called realized volatility.

The latter result has important implications in finance theory. Consider the general stochastic volatility model

$$d\log(S_t) = \mu_t dt + \sigma_t dW_t, \tag{6.20}$$

where the drift $\{\mu_t\}$ and the volatility $\{\sigma_t\}$ are two adapted stochastic processes. In this special case, it can be shown using Itô's Lemma that $\langle \log(S) \rangle_t = \int_0^t \sigma_s^2 ds$ is the integrated volatility (contrast to the spot volatility σ_t). Therefore, without assuming any structure on $\{\mu_t\}$ and $\{\sigma_t\}$ other than some regularity conditions, we can estimate the integrated volatility nonparametrically using the realized volatility

$$\int_0^t \sigma_s^2 ds \approx \sum_{0=t_0 < t_1 < \dots < t_{n-1} < t_n = t} [\log(S_{t_{i+1}}) - \log(S_{t_i})]^2.$$
(6.21)

In practice, one can compute daily, weekly, or monthly realized volatility based on high-frequency (say, 5-minute) data. Research along this line has been initiated by Andersen and Bollserslev [12], and Barndorff-Nielsen and Shephard [28]. Barndorff-Nielsen and Shephard [29] further obtain the asymptotic normality of the realized volatility. See the survey paper by Barndorff-Nielsen and Shephard [30]. Recent contributions include Andersen *et al.* [13], Mykland and Zhang [137], Zhang [167], and Zhang *et al.* [168]. The latter two papers deal with integrated volatility estimation for noisy high-frequency data. Zhao and Wu [174] study integrated volatility estimation for Lévy processes.

7. Model validation

As we have discussed in Section 2 and Section 3, there has never been a lack of parametric models. Parametric models can provide parsimonious interpretation of the data generating mechanism underlying the process, yet this is true only when the parametric models are correctly specified. For any parametric model, there is always a mis-specification risk that could lead to wrong conclusions. In fact, a correct specification for the price of the underlying asset is particularly important for the pricing of derivatives written on that asset. Therefore, one has to validate the adequacy of the parametric model before applying it to real data. Suppose that \mathcal{Q} is the unknown characteristic of interest behind the underlying data generating mechanism. For example, in (2.7) and (3.1), we may take $\mathcal{Q} = (\mu, \sigma)$. For a given specification \mathcal{Q}_{θ} with possible unknown parameter θ , we want to test the null hypothesis H_0 : $\mathcal{Q} = \mathcal{Q}_{\theta}$. This problem is often termed specification testing, model validation, model checking, goodness-of-fit, among others. There is a huge amount of literature on model validations. In this section we review some popular model validation techniques. In the rest of this section we implicitly assume that the alternative hypothesis is that the relevant functions are fully nonparametric.

7.1. Pseudo-likelihood ratio test

We briefly introduce the pseudo-likelihood ratio test (PLRT) in Azzalini and Bowman [19]. The PLRT is to compare the pseudo-likelihoods under both the null and the alternative. To appreciate the idea, we consider the simple regression model $Y_i = \mu(X_i) + e_i$. Suppose that we are interested in testing the null hypothesis $H_0: \mu(x) = a + bx$ for some $a, b \in \mathbb{R}$.

Under H_0 , we have a simple linear regression problem. Denote by **X** and **Y** the design matrix and the vector of responses, respectively. Under H_0 , the fitted values are $\hat{\mathbf{Y}}_0 = \mathbf{H}_0 \mathbf{Y}$, where $\mathbf{H}_0 = \mathbf{X}(\mathbf{X}^T \mathbf{X})^{-1} \mathbf{X}^T$. The the residuals vector $\mathbf{e} = \mathbf{Y} - \mathbf{H}_0 \mathbf{Y}$, and the residual sum of squares $\text{RSS}_0 = \mathbf{e}^T \mathbf{e} = \mathbf{Y}^T (\mathbf{I} - \mathbf{H}_0) \mathbf{Y}$. Under the alternative hypothesis of nonparametric setting, μ can be estimated by nonparametric regression methods (6.5) or (6.11) in Section 6.2. The fitted values $\hat{\mathbf{Y}}_1 = \mathbf{H}_1 \mathbf{Y}$, where \mathbf{H}_1 is a weighting matrix depending on \mathbf{X} , and the residual sum of squares $\text{RSS}_1 = \mathbf{Y}^T (\mathbf{I} - \mathbf{H}_1)^T (\mathbf{I} - \mathbf{H}_1) \mathbf{Y}$. Then a naive PLRT is given by

$$T = \frac{\text{RSS}_0 - \text{RSS}_1}{\text{RSS}_1}$$

Azzalini and Bowman [19] point out that the null distribution of T depends on the linear coefficient b, which makes T unsuitable for hypothesis testing. To overcome this difficulty, they view the residuals vector $\mathbf{e} = \mathbf{Y} - \mathbf{H}_0 \mathbf{Y} =$ $(\mathbf{I} - \mathbf{H}_0)\mathbf{Y}$ as the new responses vector and apply the PLRT to \mathbf{e} instead of \mathbf{Y} . They propose the new test statistic based on \mathbf{e} :

$$T^* = \frac{\mathbf{e}^T \mathbf{e} - \mathbf{e}^T (\mathbf{I} - \mathbf{H}_1)^T (\mathbf{I} - \mathbf{H}_1) \mathbf{e}}{\mathbf{e}^T \mathbf{e}}.$$

A large value of T^* indicates rejection of H_0 . Under a normality assumption on the distribution of \mathbf{e} , the null distribution of T^* is related to quadratic form of normal variables; see the references in [19]. It is clear that one can extend the idea to more general model validations settings, although the test statistic for nonlinear parametric models may not possess an explicit form as in the linear regression case; see [20] and [72] on related works.

7.2. Model validation via nonparametric curve regression

In a stimulating paper, Härdle and Mammon [99] introduce a nonparametric curve regression based model validation procedure. Because nonparametric curve estimate (for example, kernel smoothing) is always a consistent estimate of the function of interest regardless of the underlying model, it is therefore natural to compare the parametric curve estimate under the null to the nonparametric curve estimate. Consider $Y_i = \mu(X_i) + e_i$. The popular nonparametric estimate of μ is

$$\hat{\mu}(x) = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} Y_i K_{b_n}(x - X_i)}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} K_{b_n}(x - X_i)}.$$
(7.1)

Under $H_0: \mu = \mu_{\theta}$, we apply parametric methods to obtain a consistent estimate of θ , denoted by $\hat{\theta}$. To mimic the structure of (7.1), we obtain the following parametric estimate

$$\hat{\mu}_{\hat{\theta}}(x) = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \mu_{\hat{\theta}}(X_i) K_{b_n}(x - X_i)}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} K_{b_n}(x - X_i)}.$$
(7.2)

Härdle and Mammon [99] use an L_2 distance between $\hat{\mu}$ and $\hat{\mu}_{\hat{\theta}}$ as the test statistic for H_0 . See also Horowitz and Spokoiny [104].

An alternative approach is to compare the residuals sum squares under the null parametric model to that using nonparametric model. See Hong and White [103] along this line.

7.3. Residuals based test

A good statistical model would make the residuals behave like white noises. Therefore, a natural method of model checking is to study the residuals both graphically and quantitatively.

A stationary series $\{\varepsilon_i\}_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$ is white noise if and only if its spectral density g is constant $\sigma^2/(2\pi)$, where σ^2 is the variance of the white noise. Therefore, testing the white noise assumption of ε_i is equivalent to testing $g(\omega) = \sigma^2/(2\pi)$ for all frequencies $\omega \in [0, 2\pi]$. Let $I(\omega)$ be a spectral density estimate, say, periodogram. Fisher's test statistic is given by

$$T = \frac{\max_{1 \le k \le n} I(\omega_k)}{\sum_{k=1}^n I(\omega_k)/n},$$

where $\omega_k = 2\pi k/n$. A large value of T indicates rejection of the null. Under the null hypothesis, normalized T has an asymptotic extreme value type limiting distribution. See Section 7.4.1 in Fan and Yao [77].

Another test of white noise is based on the fact that a stationary white noise has zero autocorrelations for non-zero lags. Therefore, one can construct test statistics to measure discrepancies between sample autocorrelations and zero. Box and Pierce [43] and Ljung and Box [131] use the following test statistic:

$$T_m^{(1)} = n \sum_{k=1}^m \hat{\rho}(k)^2$$
 and $T_m^{(2)} = n(n+2) \sum_{k=1}^m \frac{\hat{\rho}(k)^2}{n-k}$

where $\hat{\rho}(k)$ is the estimated autocorrelation at lag k and m is the maximum lag. Under the null hypothesis that $\{\varepsilon_i\}$ is a sequence of iid random variables, both test statistics have asymptotic chi-square distributions. Other residuals based tests include Fan and Li [80], and Hong and White [103].

7.4. Generalized likelihood ratio test

In an attempt to address nonparametric model validations problem, Fan *et al.* [79] developed generalized likelihood ratio test (GLRT). The basic idea behind their test is to compare profile likelihood under alternative to maximum likelihood under the null. Let f be the function or vector of functions of interest, and η the nuisance parameters. Denote by $\ell(f,\eta)$ the logarithm of the likelihood for a given dataset. Suppose that we are interested in testing the null $H_0: f = f_{\theta}, \theta \in \Theta$. The GLRT works as follows:

- (a) For given η , estimate f by \hat{f}_{η} nonparametrically.
- (b) Estimate η by maximizing likelihood $\ell(\hat{f}_{\eta}, \eta)$.
- (c) Compute the profile likelihood $\ell(\hat{f}_{\hat{\eta}}, \hat{\eta})$.
- (d) Under H_0 , estimate (θ, η) by the maximum likelihood estimator $(\hat{\theta}, \hat{\eta}_0) = \operatorname{argmax}_{\theta,\eta} \ell(f_{\theta}, \eta)$.
- (e) Compute the difference between the profile likelihood and the maximum likelihood,

$$T = \ell(\hat{f}_{\hat{\eta}}, \hat{\eta}) - \ell(f_{\hat{\theta}}, \hat{\eta}_0).$$

A significant positive value of T indicates the rejection of H_0 .

The cutoff value of T can be obtained by establishing asymptotic distribution of T. For example, Fan *et al.* [79] consider varying-coefficient model and show that the so-called Wilks phenomenon holds. That is, the asymptotic distribution of T under null hypothesis does not depend on nuisance parameters. The latter property can be used to determine the cutoff value via either the asymptotic distribution of Monte Carlo simulation for better accuracy.

As commented by Fan and Yao [[77], pp. 406], GLRT has been developed for independent data, but the idea can be extended to time series data; see Chapter 9 in their book. In fact, one can easily apply the GLRT procedure to model validations problem for models in Sections 2 and 3 in conjunction with the nonparametric function estimation methods in Section 6.2 and the parameter estimation methods in Section 5.

7.5. Simultaneous confidence band

Let μ be a function of interest. Suppose our goal is to test the null hypothesis $H_0: \mu = \mu_{\theta}$ for a parametric form μ_{θ} with unknown parameter θ . One way of achieving this goal is to construct simultaneous confidence band (SCB) for μ . For $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ and a pair of functions $\ell_n(\cdot)$ and $u_n(\cdot)$ based on data, we say that $\ell_n(\cdot)$ and $u_n(\cdot)$ is a SCB for μ on a bounded interval $[T_1, T_2]$ with asymptotically correct nominal level $(1 - \alpha)$ if

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \mathbb{P}\{l_n(x) \le \mu(x) \le u_n(x) \text{ for all } x \in [T_1, T_2]\} = 1 - \alpha.$$
(7.3)

A typical value of α is 5%. With the SCB, we can test the parametric hypothesis $H_0: \mu = \mu_{\theta}$ based on the following procedure:

- (a) Construct (1α) nonparametric SCB for μ : $[\ell_n(\cdot), u_n(\cdot)];$
- (b) Under H_0 , apply parametric methods to obtain an estimate $\hat{\theta}$ of θ ;
- (c) Check whether $l_n(x) \leq \mu_{\hat{\theta}}(x) \leq u_n(x)$ holds for all $x \in [T_1, T_2]$, that is, whether the parametric estimate $\mu_{\hat{\theta}}$ is entirely contained with the SCB. If so, then we accept H_0 at level α . Otherwise H_0 is rejected.

The first work on SCB construction appears in Bickel and Rosenblatt [38] for nonparametric kernel density of iid data. The idea is extended to mean regression and time trend function SCB construction by Johnston [113], Härdle [98], Knaff *et al.* [121] and Eubank and Speckman [71] for iid data and Wu and Zhao [164] for non-stationary time trend with time series errors. More recently, Zhao and Wu [173] have successfully applied the SCB based approach for model validations problem to the S&P 500 index. They find that an AR(1)-ARCH(1) model is an adequate fit for the S&P 500 index returns.

7.6. Density based test

The basic idea of density based tests is to measure distance between the nonparametric density estimate and parametric density estimate with large distance indicating inadequacy of the parametric model. We can use two different densities: marginal density and transition density.

Consider data $\{X_{i\Delta}\}_{0\leq i\leq n}$ from model (2.7). Under H_0 : $(\mu, \sigma) = (\mu_{\theta}, \sigma_{\theta})$, the theoretical marginal density is given by $f_{\theta} = f_{\mu_{\theta},\sigma_{\theta}}$ in (6.1). Model validation procedure based on the marginal density works as follows:

(a) Under H_0 , obtain estimate $\hat{\theta}$ of the parameter θ using parametric methods in Section 5.

- (b) Obtain the parametric density estimate $\hat{f}_{\theta} = f_{\hat{\theta}} = f_{\mu_{\hat{\theta}},\sigma_{\hat{\theta}}}$.
- (c) Construct nonparametric kernel density estimate \hat{f} as in (6.2).
- (d) Compute certain distance between the parametric density estimate \hat{f}_{θ} and the nonparametric density estimate. For example,

$$D_n = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^n [\hat{f}(X_{i\Delta}) - \hat{f}_{\theta}(X_{i\Delta})]^2.$$

Reject H_0 if D_n exceeds certain level. The critical value can be obtained by either studying asymptotic behavior of D_n or through bootstrap methods.

This idea is applied by Aït-Sahalia [2] to daily data of 7-day Euro-dollar deposit rate during time period 1 June 1973 to 25 February 1995. He rejects all existing parametric models and proposes the new model (2.6). Clearly, this idea can be extended to deal with time series models by utilizing the convolution density estimate in Section 6.1. Recently, Zhao [170] studies model validation problem by constructing nonparametric simultaneous confidence band (see also Section 7.5) for marginal density and checking whether the implied parametric density estimate is entirely contained within the constructed band. Zhao [170] demonstrates that this density band based approach is widely applicable. For other contributions on density based test, see Gao and King [88] and Hong and Li [102].

Marginal density only captures part of the distributional properties of stochastic processes. For a Markov chain, another natural choice is the transition density. For model validations based on transition density, one can use the same procedure listed above by replacing the marginal density by the corresponding transition density. As in Section 6.1, one often needs to turn to the Euler approximation scheme (5.2) or the approximation in Aït-Sahalia [4]. Aït-Sahalia *et al.* [6] propose a transition density based test for continuous diffusion models and jump diffusion models. One could argue that a more efficient model validation procedure would incorporate information from both marginal transition densities. This would be a future research direction.

7.7. Other tests

We mention some other representative works. Anderson [11] introduces a goodnessof-fit test based on spectral density. Chen *et al.* [49] propose an empirical likelihood based test which is shown to be asymptotic equivalent to the nonparametric curve regression based test in Section 7.2. More references are collected in Chapters 3 and 5 of Gao [87] where semi-parametric specifications are also studied.

8. Tools for asymptotics

8.1. Mixing conditions

The Markovian property and mixing conditions for Markov chain play an important role in large sample theory in financial econometrics. A popular mixing coefficient is the ρ -mixing coefficient. Let $\{X_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ be a continuous-time stationary Markov process. For a random variable X we write $||Z|| = [\mathbb{E}(Z^2)]^{1/2}$ if the latter is finite.

Denote by \mathcal{G}_t and \mathcal{G}^t the sigma fields generated by $\{X_s\}_{s \leq t}$ and $\{X_s\}_{s \geq t}$, respectively. Let \mathcal{L}^2 be the set of square integrable random variables. Then the ρ -mixing coefficient of $\{X_t\}_{t>0}$ is defined as

$$\rho_t = \sup_{s \ge 0} \rho(\mathcal{G}_s, \mathcal{G}^{s+t}),$$

with

$$\rho(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{H}) = \sup\{|\operatorname{Corr}(G,H)| : G \odot \mathcal{G}, H \odot \mathcal{H}, G, H \in \mathcal{L}^2\}.$$

where $G(H) \odot \mathcal{G}(\mathcal{H})$ means that G(H) is measurable with respect to $\mathcal{G}(\mathcal{H})$. For a random variable X, denote by $\sigma(X)$ the sigma field generated by X. Since $\{X_t\}_{t>0}$ is a stationary Markov process, by Theorem 4.1 in Bradley (1986),

$$\rho_t = \rho(\sigma(X_0), \sigma(X_t)) = \sup_{g_1(X_0), g_2(X_t) \in \mathcal{L}^2} \{|\operatorname{Corr}[g_1(X_0), g_2(X_t)]|\}.$$
(8.1)

Let $\{\mathcal{J}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ be a family of operators defined by $\mathcal{J}_t g(x) = \mathbb{E}[g(X_t)|X_0 = x]$ for $\|g(X_t)\|_2 < \infty$. Assuming that $\mathbb{E}[g_1(X_0)] = \mathbb{E}[g_2(X_0)] = 0$. By the Cauchy-Schwartz inequality,

$$|\operatorname{Cov}[g_1(X_0), g_2(X_t)]| = |\mathbb{E}\{g_1(X_0)\mathbb{E}[g_2(X_t)|X_0]\}| \le ||g_1(X_0)|| ||\mathcal{J}_t g_2(X_0)||$$

which entails by (8.1)

$$\rho_t \leq \sup_{\mathbb{E}[g(X_0)]=0} \frac{\|\mathcal{J}_t g(X_0)\|}{\|g(X_0)\|}.$$

Notice that the stationarity and Markovian property of $\{X_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ imply that $\{\mathcal{J}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ forms a semigroup in the sense that $\mathcal{J}_{s+t} = \mathcal{J}_s\mathcal{J}_t$. If there exists a fixed $t_0 > 0$ and constant $\lambda \in (0, 1)$ such that $\|\mathcal{J}_{t_0}g(X_0)\|_2 \leq \lambda \|g(X_0)\|_2$ holds for all measurable function g satisfying $\mathbb{E}[g(X_0)] = 0$, then we say that the operator \mathcal{J}_{t_0} is a strong contraction. Under this condition, the family $\{\mathcal{J}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ of operators is exponentially contracting. That is, $\|\mathcal{J}_tg(X_0)\| \leq \|g(X_0)\|_2 O(\lambda^{t/t_0})$ for all $\|g(X_0)\| < \infty, \mathbb{E}[g(X_0)] = 0$ and t > 0; see Banon [25]. Consequently, the process $\{X_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ has an exponentially decaying ρ -mixing coefficient and is called geometric ρ -mixing.

Sufficient conditions under which the operators $\{\mathcal{J}_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ possess the exponentially contracting property have been obtained in Banon [25], Hansen and

Scheinkman [97], Genon-Catalot *et al.* [90] to new a few. Therefore, under such conditions, the discrete observations $\{X_i\}_{i\geq 0}$ is ρ -mixing with exponentially decaying ρ -mixing coefficient. Polynomial mixing condition is also available in Veretennilov [157]. For limit theorems under various mixing conditions, see the papers by Bradley [44], Hannan [94], Jones [114], Davydov [54], Dehling *et al.* [58].

8.2. Physical dependence measure

Wu [160] proposes the concept of *physical dependence measure*, a very powerful tool in studying nonlinear time series, for example, (3.1) or (3.3) and (3.4). To fix the idea, consider stationary process given by

$$X_i = G(\dots, \varepsilon_{i-1}, \varepsilon_i), \quad i \in \mathbb{Z}, \quad \varepsilon_i : \text{iid}, \tag{8.2}$$

where G is a measurable function such that X_i is well defined. Examples of (8.2) include the popular ARMA, fractional ARIMA linear models, the nonlinear NARCH model (3.1), the random iterated functions $X_i = F(X_{i-1}, \varepsilon_i)$ for a random map $F(\cdot, \varepsilon_i)$ that maps X_{i-1} to X_i depending on the innovation ε_i , among others.

Let $(\varepsilon'_i)_{i\in\mathbb{Z}}$ be a iid copy of $(\varepsilon_i)_{i\in\mathbb{Z}}$. Define

$$X'_i = G(\ldots, \varepsilon_{-1}, \varepsilon'_0, \varepsilon_1, \ldots, \varepsilon_i).$$

Then X'_i is a coupled version of X_i with the innovation ε_0 therein being replaced by the iid copy ε'_0 . Following Wu [160], define the coupling coefficient:

$$\theta_q(i) = \|X'_i - X_i\|_q, \quad \Theta_q(n) = \sum_{i=0}^n \theta_q(i), \quad q > 0,$$
(8.3)

where, for a random variable Z, $||Z||_q = [\mathbb{E}(|Z|^q)]^{1/q}$ if the latter is finite. By the construction of X_i and X'_i , θ_i can be viewed as the contribution of ε_0 in predicting the future value X_i . Therefore, $\Theta_q(n)$ can be viewed as the cumulative contribution of ε_0 in predicting the whole future sequence $X_i, 0 \leq i \leq n$. Let $\Theta_q(\infty) = \lim_{n\to\infty} \Theta_q(n)$. If $\Theta_q(\infty) < \infty$, then we may interpret $(X_i)_{i\geq 0}$ as a process with short-range dependence.

Dedecker and Prieur [56] consider the following coupling coefficients,

$$\theta_q^*(i) = \|X_i^* - X_i\|_q, \quad \text{where} \quad X_i^* = G(\dots, \varepsilon_{-1}', \varepsilon_0', \varepsilon_1, \dots, \varepsilon_i). \tag{8.4}$$

The difference between the two coupling versions X'_i and X^*_i of X_i is that the former replaces ε_0 with ε'_0 while the latter replaces ε_j with ε'_j for all $j \leq 0$. See [56] for more details. If $q \geq 1$, by the triangle inequality, we have $\theta^*_q(i) \leq \sum_{j=i}^{\infty} \theta_q(i)$ and $\theta_q(i) \leq \theta^*_q(i+1) + \theta^*_q(i)$. If $\theta_q(i) = O(\rho^i)$ for some $\rho \in (0, 1)$, then the two coupling coefficients are equivalent. In many other cases, $\theta_q(i)$ is often smaller than $\theta^*_q(i)$. Consider, for example, the linear process $X_i = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} a_j \varepsilon_{i-j}$. If $\mathbb{E}(|\varepsilon_0|^q) < \infty$ for some $q \geq 1$, then $\theta_q(i) = O(|a_i|)$ and $\theta^*_q(i) = O(\sum_{j=i}^{\infty} |a_j|)$. Let $S_0 = 0$ and $S_{nt} = S_{\lfloor nt \rfloor} + (nt - \lfloor nt \rfloor)X_{\lceil nt \rceil}, 0 \le 0 \le 1$, be the partial sum process of $(X_i)_{i=1}^n$. The following result is useful in studying asymptotic behavior of nonlinear time series.

(i) [Wu [160], Dedecker and Merlevède [55]]. Assume $\Theta_2(\infty) < \infty$, then

$$\{S_{nt}/\sqrt{n}, 0 \le t \le 1\} \Rightarrow \{\sigma W_t, 0 \le t \le 1\},\tag{8.5}$$

where $\sigma = \|\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} [\mathbb{E}(X_i|\ldots,\varepsilon_{-1},\varepsilon_0) - \mathbb{E}(X_i|\ldots,\varepsilon_{-2},\varepsilon_{-1})]\|_2 < \infty$, and $\{W_t\}_{0 \le t \le 1}$ is a standard Brownian motion.

(ii) [Wu [161]]. Further assume that $\sum_{0}^{\infty} i\theta_q(i) < \infty$ for some $2 < q \leq 4$. Then on a possible richer probability space, there exists a Brownian motion $\{W_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ such that S_{nt} can be uniformly approximated by W_{nt} in the following sense:

$$\sup_{0 \le t \le 1} |S_{nt} - \sigma W_{nt}| = O_{\text{a.s.}} [n^{1/4} (\log n)^{1/2 + 1/q} (\log \log n)^{2/q}].$$
(8.6)

The convergence (8.5) and the approximation (8.6) have different ranges of applicability. The approximation in (8.5) can often be used in studying asymptotic behavior of parametric methods, for example, maximum likelihood estimate, least-square estimates, M-estimation, generalized moment method. The approximation in (8.6) is particularly useful in nonparametric statistical inferences. For example, in nonparametric inference for time trend function, one needs to deal with quantities of the following form

$$V_n(t) = \sum_{i=1}^n \omega_n(i/n, t) X_i,$$
(8.7)

where $\omega_n(i/n, t), 1 \leq i \leq n$, are non-negative weights summing to one. Due to the dependence in $(X_i)_{1\leq i\leq n}$ and the non-stationarity introduced by $\omega_n(i/n, t)$, it is usually difficult to study $V_n(t)$ directly. Write $\omega_i = \omega_n(i/n, t)$. Assume that (8.6) holds with q = 4. By the summation by parts formula,

$$V_{n}(t) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \omega_{i}(S_{i} - S_{i-1}) = \sum_{i=2}^{n} (\omega_{i-1} - \omega_{i})S_{i-1} + \omega_{n}S_{n}$$

$$= \sum_{i=2}^{n} (\omega_{i-1} - \omega_{i})\sigma W_{i-1} + \omega_{n}W_{n} + O_{\text{a.s.}}(n^{1/4}\log n)\Omega_{n}$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \omega_{i}\sigma(W_{i} - W_{i-1}) + O_{\text{a.s.}}(n^{1/4}\log n)\Omega_{n},$$

where $\Omega_n = \sum_{i=2}^n |\omega_i - \omega_{i-1}| + \omega_n$. For many nonparametric estimates with bandwidth b_n , $\Omega_n = O[(nb_n)^{-1}]$. See Wu and Zhao [164].

Because $\theta_q(i)$ is directly related to the data-generating mechanism, it often has tractable bound. For example, consider the linear process $X_i = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} a_j \varepsilon_{i-j}$, then $\theta_q(i) = O(|a_i|)$ provided that $\mathbb{E}(|\varepsilon_0^q|) < \infty$. For nonlinear models defined by the recursive equation

$$X_i = R_{\varepsilon_i}(X_{i-1}) \tag{8.8}$$

for a random function R_{ε_i} depending on ε_i . Wu and Shao [163] obtain sufficient conditions under which: (i) (8.8) admits a unique stationary solution of the form (8.2); and (ii) the function G satisfies the geometric moment contraction property $\theta_q(i) = O(\rho^i)$.

8.3. Martingale decomposition

The physical dependence measure in Section (8.2) becomes more powerful in nonparametric inferences when it is used in conjunction with martingale decomposition. Here we shall illustrate the idea using nonparametric kernel density estimate. Let $\{X_i\}_{1 \le i \le n}$ be a stationary Markov chain with transition density function p(x|x') and invariance density f(x). Consider the popular nonparametric kernel density estimate

$$\hat{f}(x) = \frac{1}{nb_n} \sum_{i=1}^n K_{b_n}(X_i - x), \text{ where } K_{b_n}(u) = K(u/b_n).$$
 (8.9)

Let \mathcal{F}_i be the sigma filed generated by $X_j, j \leq i$. By the Markovian property,

$$\mathbb{E}[K_{b_n}(X_i - x)|\mathcal{F}_{i-1}] = b_n \int K(u)p(x - ub_n|X_{i-1})du.$$

Let

$$I_n(x) = \sum_{i=1}^n \{ p(x|X_{i-1}) - \mathbb{E}[p(x|X_{i-1})] \}.$$

Then we have the decomposition

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} [K_{b_n}(X_i - x) - \mathbb{E}K_{b_n}(X_i - x)] = M_n(x) + b_n \int K(u) I_n(x - ub_n) du,$$

where

$$M_n(x) = \sum_{i=1}^n \{ K_{b_n}(X_i - x) - \mathbb{E}[K_{b_n}(X_i - x) | \mathcal{F}_{i-1}] \}$$

Notice that $M_n(x)$ is a martingale with respect to \mathcal{F}_n , and therefore various martingale results are applicable. Using the physical dependence measure in Section 8.2, one can show that, for certain short-range dependent processes, $b_n \int K(u)I_n(x - ub_n)du$ is of order $O_p(\sqrt{n}b_n)$ and negligible relative to the martingale part $M_n(x)$. Similar martingale decomposition techniques have been successfully applied to nonparametric inferences in Zhao and Wu [173] and Zhao [170].

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank the associate editor Donald Richards for many valuable suggestions that greatly improved the presentation of this paper.

References

- AÏT-SAHALIA, Y. (1996a). Nonparametric pricing of interest rate derivative securities. *Econometrica* 64 527–560.
- [2] AÏT-SAHALIA, Y. (1996b). Testing continuous-time models of the spot interest rate. *Rev. Finan. Stud.* 9 385–426.
- [3] AÏT-SAHALIA, Y. (1999). Transition densities for interest rate and other nonlinear diffusions. J. Finance 54 1361–1395. MR1737724
- [4] AÏT-SAHALIA, Y. (2002). Maximum likelihood estimation of discretely sampled diffusions: A closed-form approximation approach. *Econometrica* 70 223–262. MR1926260
- [5] AÏT-SAHALIA, Y. (2006). Likelihood inference for diffusions: A survey. In Frontiers in Statistics: in Honor of Peter J. Bickel's 65th Birthday, edited by Fan, J. and Koul, H.L. Imperial College Press. MR2326010
- [6] AÏT-SAHALIA, Y., FAN, J. AND PENG, H. (2006). Nonparametric transition-based tests for diffusions. Manuscript.
- [7] AÏT-SAHALIA, Y. AND JACOD, J. (2006a). Volatility estimators for discretely sampled Lévy processes. To appear, Ann. Statist. MR2332279
- [8] AÏT-SAHALIA, Y. AND JACOD, J. (2006b). Fisher's information for discretely sampled Lévy processes. To appear, *Econometrica*. MR1926260
- [9] AÏT-SAHALIA, Y. AND MYKLAND, P. (2003). The effects of random and discrete sampling when estimating continuous-time diffusions. *Econometrica* **71** 483–549. MR1958137
- [10] AÏT-SAHALIA, Y., MYKLAND, P.A. AND ZHANG, L. (2005). How often to sample a continuous-time process in the presence of market microstructure noise. *Rev. Finan. Stud.* 18 351–416.
- [11] ANDERSON, T.W. (1993). Goodness of fit tests for spectral distribution. Ann. Statist. 21 830–847. MR1232521
- [12] ANDERSEN, T.G. AND BOLLERSLEV, T. (1998). Answering the skeptics: Yes, standard volatility models do provide accurate forecasts. *Int. Econ. Rev.* **39** 885–905.
- [13] ANDERSEN, T.G., BOLLERSLEV, T., DIEBOLD, F.X. AND LABYS, P. (2001). The distribution of exchange rate volatility. J. Amer. Statist. Assoc. 96 42–55. MR1952727
- [14] ANDERSEN, T.G., BOLLERSLEV, T. AND DOBREV, D. (2007). Noarbitrage semi-martingale restrictions for continuous-time volatility models subject to leverage effects, jumps and i.i.d. noise: Theory and testable distributional implications. J. Econometrics 138 125–180.
- [15] ANDERSEN, T.G., CHUNG, H-J. AND SØRENSEN, B.E. (1999). Efficient method of moments estimation of a stochastic volatility model: A Monte Carlo study. J. Econometrics 91 61–87.

- [16] ANDERSEN, T.G. AND LUND, J. (1997). Estimating continuous time stochastic volatility models of the short term interest rate. J. Econometrics 77 343–378.
- [17] ANDERSEN, T.G. AND SØRENSEN, B.E. (1996). GMM estimation of a stochastic volatility model: A Monte Carlo study. J. Bus. Econ. Statist. 14 328–352.
- [18] ARFI, M. (1995). Non-parametric drift estimation from ergodic samples. J. Nonparametr. Statist. 5 381–389. MR1379537
- [19] AZZALINI, A. AND BOWMAN, A. (1993). On the use of nonparametric regression for checking linear relationships. J. Roy. Statist. Soc. Ser. B 55 549–557. MR1224417
- [20] AZZALINI, A., BOWMAN, A. AND HÄRDLE, W. (1989). On the use of nonparametric regression for model checking. *Biometrika* 76 1–11. MR0991417
- [21] BALL, C.A. AND TOROUS, W.N. (1983). A simplified jump process for common stock returns. J. Finan. Quant. Anal. 18 53–65.
- [22] BALL, C.A. AND TOROUS, W.N. (1999). The stochastic volatility of short-term interest rates: Some international evidence. J. Finance 54 2339–2359.
- [23] BANDI, F. (2002). Short-term interest rate dynamics: A spatial approach. J. Finan. Econ. 65 73–110.
- [24] BANDI, F. AND PHILLIPS, P.C.B. (2003). Fully nonparametric estimation of scalar diffusion models. *Econometrica* **71** 241–283. MR1956859
- [25] BANON, G. (1978). Nonparametric identification for diffusion processes. SIAM J. Control Optim. 16 380–395. MR0492159
- [26] BANSAL, R., GALLANT, A.R., HUSSEY, R. AND TAUCHEN, G.E. (1995). Nonparametric estimation of structural models for high-frequency currency market data. J. Econometrics 66 251–287.
- [27] BARNDORFF-NIELSEN, O.E. (1997). Normal inverse Gaussian distributions and stochastic volatility modelling. *Scand. J. Statist.* 24 1–13. MR1436619
- [28] BARNDORFF-NIELSEN, O.E. AND SHEPHARD, N. (2001). Non-Gaussian Ornstein- Uhlenbeck-based models and some of their uses in financial economics (with discussion). J. Roy. Statist. Soc. Ser. B 63 167–241. MR1841412
- [29] BARNDORFF-NIELSEN, O.E. AND SHEPHARD, N. (2002a). Econometric analysis of realised volatility and its use in estimating stochastic volatility models. J. Roy. Statist. Soc. Ser. B 64 253–280. MR1904704
- [30] BARNDORFF-NIELSEN, O.E. AND SHEPHARD, N. (2002b). Estimating quadratic variation using realized variance. J. Appl. Econometrics 17 457– 477.
- [31] BATES, D.S. (1991). The crash of '87: was it expected? The evidence from options markets. J. Finance 46 1009–1044.
- [32] BATES, D.S. (1996). Jumps and stochastic volatility: Exchange rate processes implicit in Deutsche Mark options. *Rev. Finan. Stud.* 9 69–107.
- [33] BECKERS, S. (1981). A note on estimating the parameters of the diffusion-

jump model of stock returns. J. Finan. Quant. Anal. 16 127–140.

- [34] BERA, A.K. AND HIGGINS, M.L. (1993). ARCH models: Properties, estimatiion and testing. J. Econ. Surveys 7 305–366.
- [35] BIBBY, B.M. AND SØRENSEN, M. (1995). Martingale estimation functions for discretely observed diffusion processes. *Bernoulli* 1 17–39. MR1354454
- [36] BICKEL, P.J. AND RITOV, Y. (1992). Testing for goodness of fit: A new approach. In Nonparametric Statistics and Related Topics (A.K.Md.E. Saleh, ed.) Elsevier Science Publisher B.V., Amsterdam, pp. 51–57. MR1226715
- [37] BICKEL, P.J. AND RITOV, Y. (1996). Inference in hidden Markov models
 I: Local asymptotic normality in the stationary case. *Bernoulli* 2 199–228. MR1416863
- [38] BICKEL, P.J. AND ROSENBLATT, M. (1973). On some global measures of the deviations of density function estimates. Ann. Statist. 1 1071–1095. MR0348906
- [39] BLACK, F. AND SCHOLES, M. (1973). The pricing of options and corporate liabilities. J. Polit. Economy 81 637–654.
- [40] BOLLERSLEV, T. (1986). Generalized autoregressive conditional heteroscedasticity. J. Econometrics 31 307–327. MR0853051
- [41] BOLLERSLEV, T., CHOU, R. AND KRONER, K.F. (1992). ARCH modeling in finance: A review of the theory and empirical evidence. J. Econometrics 52 5–59.
- [42] BOLLERSLEV, T., ENGLE, R.F. AND NELSON, D.B. (1994). ARCH models in finance. In Handbook of Econometrics (R.F. Engle and D.L. Mc-Fadden, eds.), Vol. IV, Chapter 49. Elsevier Sciences B.V., Amsterdam. MR1315984
- [43] BOX, G.E.P. AND PIERCE, D.A. (1970). Distribution of residual autocorrelations in autoregressive-integrated moving average time series models. J. Amer. Statist. Assoc. 65 1509–1526. MR0273762
- [44] BRADLEY, R.C. (2005). Basic properties of strong mixing conditions. A survey and some open questions. *Probab. Surveys* 2 107–144. MR2178042
- [45] BRENNAN, M.J. AND SCHWARTZ, E.S. (1979). A continuous-time approach to the pricing of bonds. J. Banking Finance 3 133–155.
- [46] BROTO, C. AND RUIZ, E. (2004). Estimation methods for stochastic volatility models: a survey. J. Econ. Surveys 18 613–649.
- [47] BROWN, S.J. (1990). Estimating volatility. In S. Figlewski, W. Silber, and M. Subrahmanyam (eds), *Financial Options: From Theory to Practice* pp. 516–537. Homewood, IL: Business One-Irwin.
- [48] CHAN, K.C., KAROLYI, A.G., LONGSTAFF, F.A. AND SANDERS, A.B. (1992). An empirical comparison of alternative models of the short-term interest rate. J. Finance 47 1209–1227.
- [49] CHEN, S., HÄRDLE, W. AND LI, M. (2003). An empirical likelihood goodness-of-fit test for time series. J. Roy. Statist. Soc. Ser. B 65 663– 678. MR1998627
- [50] CHIB, S., NARDARI, F. AND SHEPHARD, N. (2002). Markov chain Monte

Carlo methods for stochastic volatility models. J. Econometrics 108 281–316. MR1894758

- [51] CONSTANTINIDES, G.M. (1992). A theory of the nominal term structure of interest rates. *Rev. Finan. Stud.* **5** 531–552.
- [52] COURTADON, G. (1982). The pricing of options on default-free bonds. J. Finan. Quant. Anal. 17 75–100.
- [53] COX, J.C., INGERSOLL, J.E. AND ROSS, S.A. (1985). A theory of the term structure of interest rates. *Econometrica* 53 385–403. MR0785475
- [54] DAVYDOV, Y.A. (1973). Mixing conditions for Markov chains. Theory Probab. Appl. 27 312–328.
- [55] DEDECKER, J. AND MERLEVÈDE, P. (2003). The conditional central limit theorem in Hilbert spaces. Stoch. Proc. Appl. 108 229–262. MR2019054
- [56] DEDECKER, J. AND PRIEUR, C. (2005). New dependence coefficients. Examples and applications to statistics. *Probab. Th. Rel. Fields* **132** 203–236. MR2199291
- [57] DEGIANNAKIS, S. AND XEKALAKI, E. (2004). Autoregressive conditional heteroscedasticity (ARCH) models: A review. Qual. Technol. Quant. Manage. 1 271–324. MR2163435
- [58] DEHLING, H., DENKER, M. AND PHILIPP, W. (1986). Central limit theorems for mixing sequences of random variables under minimal conditions. *Ann. Probab.* 14 1359–1370. MR0866356
- [59] DELATTRE, S. AND JACOD, J. (1997). A central limit theorem for normalized functions of the increments of a diffusion process, in the presence of round-off errors. *Bernoulli* 3 1–28. MR1466543
- [60] DUFFIE, D. (2001). *Dynamic Asset Pricing Theory*, 3rd ed. Princeton University Press.
- [61] DUFFIE, D. AND SINGLETON, K.J. (1993). Simulated moments estimation of Markov models of asset prices. *Econometrica* 61 929–952. MR1231682
- [62] DUFFIE, D. AND KAN, R. (1996). A yield-factor model of interest rates. Math. Finance 6 379–406.
- [63] DUFFIE, D. AND GLYNN, P. (2004). Estimation of continuous-time Markov processes sampled at random time intervals. *Econometrica* 72 1773–1808. MR2095532
- [64] DUFFIE, D., PAN, J. AND SINGLETON, K. (2000). Transform analysis and asset pricing for affine jump-diffusions. *Econometrica* 68 1343–1376. MR1793362
- [65] EBERLEIN, E., JACOD, J. AND RAIBLE, S. (2005). Levy term structure models: No-arbitrage and completeness. *Finance Stochastics* 9 67–88. MR2210928
- [66] EBERLEIN, E. AND KELLER, U. (1995). Hyperbolic distributions in finance. *Bernoulli* 1 281–299.
- [67] EBERLEIN, E., KELLER, U. AND PRAUSE, K. (1998). New insights into smile, mispricing, and value at risk: the hyperbolic model. J. Bus. 71 371–405.
- [68] EBERLEIN, E. AND RAIBLE, S. (1999). Term structure models driven by

general Lévy processes. Math. Finance 9 31-53. MR1849355

- [69] ENGLE, R.F. (1982). Autoregressive conditional heteroscedasticity with estimates of the variance of U.K. inflation. *Econometrica* 50 987–1008. MR0666121
- [70] ENGLE, R.F. AND RUSSELL, J.R. (1998). Autoregressive conditional duration: A new model for irregularly spaced transaction data. *Econometrica* 66 1127–1162. MR1639411
- [71] EUBANK, R.L. AND SPECKMAN, P.L. (1993). Confidence bands in nonparametric regression. J. Amer. Statist. Assoc. 88 1287–1301. MR1245362
- [72] EUBANK, R.L. AND SPIEGELMAN, C.H. (1990). Testing the goodness of fit of a linear model via nonparametric regression techniques. J. Amer. Statist. Assoc. 85 387–392. MR1141739
- [73] FAMA, E.F. (1965). The behavior of stock-market prices. J. Bus. 38 34– 105.
- [74] FAN, J. (1991). On the optimal rates of convergence for nonparametric deconvolution problems. Ann. Statist. 19 1257–1272. MR1126324
- [75] FAN, J. (2005). A selective overview of nonparametric methods in financial econometrics. *Statist. Sci.* 20 317–337. MR2210224
- [76] FAN, J. AND YAO, Q. (1998). Efficient estimation of conditional variance functions in stochastic regression. *Biometrika* 85 645–660. MR1665822
- [77] FAN, J. AND YAO, Q. (2003). Nonlinear Time Series: Nonparametric and Parametric Methods. Springer, New York. MR1964455
- [78] FAN, J. AND ZHANG, C. (2003). A reexamination of diffusion estimators with applications to financial model validation. J. Amer. Statist. Assoc. 98 118–134. MR1965679
- [79] FAN, J., ZHANG, C. AND ZHANG, J. (2001). Generalized likelihood ratio statistics and Wilks phenomenon. Ann. Statist. 29 153–193. MR1833962
- [80] FAN, Y. AND LI, Q. (1996). Consistent model specification tests: Omitted variables and semiparametric functional forms. *Econometrica* 64 865–890. MR1399221
- [81] FEDERAL RESERVE BANK OF NEW YORK (2007). The foreign exchange and interest rate derivatives markets: turnover in the United States. April, 2007.
- [82] FLORENS-ZMIROU, D. (1993). On estimating the diffusion coefficient from discrete observations. J. Appl. Probab. 30 790–804. MR1242012
- [83] FOSTER, DEAN P. AND NELSON, D.B. (1996). Continuous record asymptotics for rolling sample variance estimators. *Econometrica* 64 139–174. MR1366144
- [84] FRANKE, J., HÄRDLE, W. AND HAFNER, C. (2004). Statistics Of Financial Markets: An Introduction. Springer-Verlag. MR2102757
- [85] GALLANT, A.R., HSIEH, D. AND TAUCHEN, G. (1997). Estimation of stochastic volatility model with diagnostics. J. Econometrics 81 159–192.
- [86] GALLANT, A.R. AND TAUCHEN, G. (1996). Which moments to match? Econometric Theory 12 657–681. MR1422547
- [87] GAO, J. (2007). Nonlinear Time Series: Semiparametric and Nonpara-

metric Methods. Chapman & Hall/CRC. MR2297190

- [88] GAO, J. AND KING, M. (2004). Adaptive testing in continuous-time diffusion models. *Econometric Theory* 20 844–882. MR2089144
- [89] GENON-CATALOT, V., JEANTHEAU, T. AND LARÉDO, C. (1999). Parameter estimation for discretely observed stochastic volatility models. Bernoulli 5 855–872. MR1715442
- [90] GENON-CATALOT, V., JEANTHEAU, T. AND LARÉDO, C. (2000). Stochastic volatility models as hidden Markov models and statistical applications. *Bernoulli* 6 1051–1079. MR1809735
- [91] GHYSELS, E., HARVEY, A.C. AND RENAULT, E. (1996). Stochastic volatility. In G.S. Maddala and C. R. Rao (eds.), *Statistical Methods in Finance*, pp. 119–191. North Holland, Amsterdam. MR1602124
- [92] (1997). ARCH Models and Financial Applications. Springer-Verlag, New York. MR1439744
- [93] HAGGAN, V. AND OZAKI, T. (1981). Modelling nonlinear random vibrations using an amplitudedependent autoregressive time series model. *Biometrika* 68 189–196. MR0614955
- [94] HANNAN, E.J. (1979). The central limit theorem for time series regression. Stoch. Proc. Appl. 9 281–289. MR0562049
- [95] HANSEN, L.P. (1982). Large sample properties of generalized method of moments estimators. *Econometrica* 50 1029–1054. MR0666123
- [96] HANSEN, P.R. AND LUNDE, A. (2006). Realized variance and market microstructure noise (with comments and a joinder by the authors). J. Bus. Econom. Statist. 24 127–218. MR2234447
- [97] HANSEN, L.P. AND SCHEINKMAN, J.A. (1995). Back to the future: Generating moment implications for continuous time Markov processes. *Econometrica* 63 767–804. MR1343081
- [98] HÄRDLE, W. (1989). Asymptotic maximal deviation of M-smoothers. J. Multivariate Anal. 29 163–179. MR1004333
- [99] HÄRDLE, W. AND MAMMEN, E. (1993). Comparing nonparametric versus parametric regression fits. Ann. Statist. 21 1926–1947. MR1245774
- [100] HARVEY, A.C., RUIZ, E. AND SHEPHARD, N. (1994). Multivariate stochastic variance models. *Rev. Econ. Stud.* **61** 247–264.
- [101] HARVEY, A.C. AND SHEPHARD, N. (1996). The estimation of an asymmetric stochastic volatility model for asset returns. J. Bus. Econ. Statist. 14 429–434.
- [102] HONG, Y. AND LI, H. (2005). Nonparametric specification testing for continuous-time models with applications to term structure of interest rates. *Rev. Finan. Stud.* 18 37–84.
- [103] HONG, Y. AND WHITE, H. (1995). Consistent specification testing via nonparametric series regression. *Econometrica* 63 1133–1159. MR1348516
- [104] HOROWITZ, J. AND SPOKOINY, V.G. (2001). An adaptive, rate-optimal test of a parametric mean-regression model against a nonparametric alternative. *Econometrica* 69 599–632. MR1828537
- [105] HULL, J. (2005). Options, Futures, and Other Derivatives, 6th ed. Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River, NJ.

- [106] HULL, J. AND WHITE, A. (1987). The pricing of options on assets with stochastic volatilities. J. Finance 42 281–300.
- [107] JACOD, J. AND PROTTER, P. (1998). Asymptotic error distributions for the Euler method for stochastic differential equations. Ann. Probab. 26 267–307. MR1617049
- [108] JACQUIER, E., POLSON, N.G. AND ROSSI, P.E. (1994). Bayesian analysis of stochastic volatility models (with discussion). J. Bus. Econ. Statist. 12 371–417. MR1940631
- [109] JACQUIER, E., POLSON, N.G. AND ROSSI, P.E. (2004). Bayesian analysis of stochastic volatility models with fat-tails and correlated errors. J. Econometrics 122 185–212. MR2083256
- [110] JANG, J. (2007). Jump diffusion processes and their applications in insurance and finance. Ins.: Mathematics Econ. 41 62–70 MR2324566
- [111] JARROW, R.A. AND ROSENFELD, E.R. (1984). Jump risks and the intertemporal capital asset pricing model. J. Bus. 57 337–351.
- [112] JIANG, G.J. AND KNIGHT, J. (1997). A nonparametric approach to the estimation of diffusion processes, with an application to a short-term interest rate model. *Econometric Theory* 13 615–645. MR1491253
- [113] JOHNSTON, G.J. (1982). Probabilities of maximal deviations for nonparametric regression function estimates. J. Multivariate Anal. 12 402–414. MR0666014
- [114] JONES, G.L. (2004). On the Markov chain central limit theorem. Probab. Surveys 1 299–320. MR2068475
- [115] Jorion, P. (1988). On jump processes in the foreign exchange and stock markets. Rev. Finan. Stud. 1 427–445.
- [116] KARATZAS, I. AND SHREVE, S.E. (1991). Brownian Motion and Stochastic Calculus. Springer-Verlag, 2nd ed. MR1121940
- [117] KARLIN, S. AND TAYLOR, H.M. (1981). A Second Course in Stochastic Processes, 2nd ed. Academic Press, San Diego. MR0611513
- [118] KESSLER, M. AND SØRENSEN, M.(1999). Estimating equations based on eigenfunctions for a discretely observed diffusion process. *Bernoulli* 5 299– 314. MR1681700
- [119] KIM, S., SHEPHARD, N. AND CHIB, S. (1998). Stochastic volatility: likelihood inference and comparison with ARCH models. *Rev. Econ. Stud.* 65 361–393.
- [120] KIM, K. AND WU, W.B. (2007). Density estimation for nonlinear time series. Manuscript.
- [121] KNAFL, G., SACKS, J. AND YLVISAKER, D. (1985). Confidence bands for regression functions. J. Amer. Statist. Assoc. 80 683–691. MR0803261
- [122] Kou, S.G. (2002). A jump-diffusion model for option pricing. *Manage. Sci.* 48 1086–1101.
- [123] KRISTENSEN, D. (2004). Estimation in two classes of semiparametric diffusion models. Manuscript.
- [124] LEE, S. AND MYKLAND, P. (2007). Jumps in financial markets: A new nonparametric test and jump dynamics. To appear, *Rev. Finan. Stud.*.
- [125] LEROUX, B.G. (1992). Maximum-likelihood estimation for hidden Markov

models. Stoch. Proc. Appl. 40 127–143. MR1145463

- [126] LI, Y. AND MYKLAND, P.A. (2007). Are volatility estimators robust with respect to modeling assumptions? *Bernoulli* 13 601–622. MR2348742
- [127] LI, Q. AND RACINE, J.S. (2007). Nonparametric Econometrics: Theory and Practice. Princeton University Press. MR2283034
- [128] LIESENFELD, R. AND JUNG, R.C. (2000). Stochastic volatility models: Conditional normality versus heavy-tailed distributions. J. Appl. Econometrics 15 137–160
- [129] LIU, J., LONGSTAFF, F.A. AND PAN, J. (2003). Dynamic asset allocation with event risk. J. Finance 58 231–259.
- [130] LIU, M.C. AND TAYLOR, L. (1989). A consistent nonparametric density estimator for the deconvolution problem. *Canad. J. Statist.* **17** 427–438. MR1047309
- [131] LJUNG, G.M. AND BOX, G.E.P. (1978). On a measure of lack of fit in time series models. *Biometrika* 65 297–303.
- [132] MANDELBROT, B. (1963). The variation of certain speculative prices. J. Bus. 36 394–419.
- [133] MARSH, T.A AND ROSENFELD, E.R. (1983). Stochastic processes for interest rates and equilibrium bond prices. J. Finance 38 634–646.
- [134] MELINO, A. AND TURNBULL, S.M. (1990). Pricing foreign currency options with stochastic volatility. J. Econometrics 45 239–265.
- [135] MERTON, R.C. (1974). On the pricing of corporate debt: The risk structure of interest rates. J. Finance 29 449–470.
- [136] MERTON, R.C. (1976). Option pricing when underlying stock returns are discontinuous. J. Finan. Econ. 3 125–144.
- [137] MYKLAND, P.A. AND ZHANG, L. (2006). ANOVA for diffusions and Ito processes. Ann. Statist. 34 1931–1963. MR2283722
- [138] NEFTCI, S.N. (1996). An Introduction to the Mathematics of Financial Derivatives. Academic Press, San Diego.
- [139] NELSON, D. (1991). Conditional heteroskedasticity in asset returns: A new approach. *Econometrica* 59 347–370. MR1097532
- [140] Nolan, J.P. (2001). Maximum likelihood estimation of stable parameters. In: Barndorff-Nielsen, O. E., Mikosch, T. and Resnick, I., eds. Lévy Processes: Theory and Applications. Birkhäuser, Boston. MR1833706
- [141] OLDFIELD, G.S., ROGALSKI, R.J. AND JARROW, R.A. (1977). An autoregressive jump process for common stock returns. J. Finan. Econ. 5 389–418.
- [142] OMORI, Y., CHIB, S., SHEPHARD, N. AND NAKAJIMA, J. (2007). Stochastic volatility with leverage: Fast and efficient likelihood inference. *J. Econometrics* 140 425–449.
- [143] RAMEZANI, C.A. AND ZENG, Y. (2007). Maximum likelihood estimation of the double exponential jump-diffusion process. Ann. Finance 3 487– 507.
- [144] RUIZ, E. (1994). Quasi-maximum likelihood estimation of stochastic volatility models. J. Econometrics 63 289–306.
- [145] SCHICK, A. AND WEFELMEYER, W. (2007). Uniformly root-n consistent

density estimators for weakly dependent invertible linear processes. Ann. Statist. **35** 815–843. MR2336870

- [146] SCOTT, L.O. (1987). Option pricing when the variance changes randomly: Theory, estimation and an application. J. Finan. Quant. Anal. 22 419– 438.
- [147] SILVERMAN, B.W. (1986). Density Estimation for Statistics and Data Analysis. Chapman & Hall, London. MR0848134
- [148] SHEPHARD, N. (1996). Statistical aspects of ARCH and stochastic volatility. In O.E. Barndorff-Nielsen, D.R. Cox and D.V. Hinkley (eds.). *Statistical Models in Econometrisc, Finance and Other Fields* pp. 1–7. Chapman & Hall, London.
- [149] STANTON, R. (1997). A nonparametric model of term structure dynamics and the market price of interest rate risk. J. Finance **52** 1973–2002.
- [150] STEELE, J.M. (2001). Stochastic Calculus and Financial Applications. Springer, New York. MR1783083
- [151] STEFANSKI, L.A. AND CARROLL, R.J. (1987). Conditional scores and optimal scores for generalized linear measurement-error models. *Biometrika* 74 703–716. MR0919838
- [152] TAYLOR, S. (1986). Modeling Financial Time Series. Wiley, Chichester.
- [153] TAYLOR, S.J. (1994). Modeling stochastic volatility: A review and comparative study. *Math. Finance* 4 183–204.
- [154] TONG, H. (1990). Nonlinear Time Series Analysis: A Dynamic Approach. Oxford University Press, Oxford. MR1079320
- [155] TSAY, R.S. (2002). Analysis of Financial Time Series. John Wiley & Sons Inc. MR2162112
- [156] VASICEK, O.A. (1977). An equilibrium characterization of the term structure. J. Finan. Econ. 5 177–188.
- [157] VERETENNIKOV, A.Y. (1997). On polynomial mixing bounds for stochastic differential equations. Stoch. Proc. Appl. 70 115–127. MR1472961
- [158] WIGGINS, J. (1987). Option values under stochastic volatility: Theory and empirical estimates. J. Finan. Econ. 19 351–372.
- [159] WOERNER, J.H. (2004). Purely discontinuous Lévy Processes and Power Variation: Inference for integrated volatility and the scale parameter. Manuscript.
- [160] WU, W.B. (2005). Nonlinear system theory: Another look at dependence. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **102** 14150–14154. MR2172215
- [161] WU, W.B. (2007). Strong invariance principles for dependent random variables. Ann. Probab. 35 2294–2320. MR2353389
- [162] WU, W.B. AND MIELNICZUK, J. (2002). Kernel density estimation for linear processes. Ann. Statist. 30 1441–1459. MR1936325
- [163] WU, W.B. AND SHAO, X. (2004). Limit theorems for iterated random functions. J. Appl. Probab. 41 425–436. MR2052582
- [164] WU, W.B. AND ZHAO, Z. (2007). Inference of trends in time series. J. Roy. Statist. Soc. Ser. B 69 391–410. MR2323759
- [165] YU, J. (2005). On leverage in a stochastic volatility model. J. Econometrics 127 165–178. MR2166061

- [166] ZENG, Y. (2003). A partially observed model for micromovement of asset prices with Bayes estimation via filtering. *Math. Finance* 13 411–444. MR1995285
- [167] ZHANG, L. (2006). Efficient estimation of stochastic volatility using noisy observations: a multi-scale approach. *Bernoulli* 12 1019–1043. MR2274854
- [168] ZHANG, L., MYKLAND, P.A. AND AÏT-SAHALIA, Y. (2005). A tale of two time scales: Determining integrated volatility with noisy high-frequency data. J. Amer. Statist. Assoc. 100 1394–1411. MR2236450
- [169] ZHANG, M.Y., RUSSELL, J.R. AND TSAY, R.S. (2001). A nonlinear autoregressive conditional duration model with applications to financial transaction data. J. Econometrics 104 179–207. MR1862032
- [170] ZHAO, Z. (2008a). Nonparametric model validations for hidden Markov models with applications in financial econometrics. Manuscript.
- [171] ZHAO, Z. (2008b). Efficient estimation for nonlinear models with conditional heteroscedasticity. Manuscript.
- [172] ZHAO, Z. AND WU, W.B. (2006). Kernel quantile regression for nonlinear stochastic models. Technical report, Department of Statistics, University of Chicago.
- [173] ZHAO, Z. AND WU, W.B. (2007). Confidence bands in nonparametric time series regression. To appear, Ann. Statist.
- [174] ZHAO, Z. AND WU, W.B. (2008). Nonparametric inference of discretely sampled Lévy processes. Manuscript.
- [175] ZHOU, B. (1996). High-frequency data and volatility in foreign-exchange rates. J. Bus. Econ. Statist. 14 45–52.